

Money Down the Drain

How Private Control of Water Wastes Public Resources



About Food & Water Watch

Food & Water Watch is a nonprofit consumer organization that works to ensure clean water and safe food. We challenge the corporate control and abuse of our food and water resources by empowering people to take action and by transforming the public consciousness about what we eat and drink. Food & Water Watch works with grassroots organizations around the world to create an economically and environmentally viable future. Through research, public and policymaker education, media and lobbying, we advocate policies that guarantee safe, wholesome food produced in a humane and sustainable manner, and public, rather than private, control of water resources including oceans, rivers and groundwater.

Food & Water Watch

Main Office 1616 P St. NW, Suite 300 Washington, DC 20036 tel: (202) 683-2500 fax: (202) 683-2501 info@fwwatch.org www.foodandwaterwatch.org *California Office* 25 Stillman Street, Suite 200 San Francisco, CA 94107 tel: (415) 293-9900 fax: (415) 293-9941 california@fwwatch.org



Copyright © February 2009 by Food & Water Watch. All rights reserved. This report can be viewed or downloaded at www.foodandwaterwatch.org.

Money Down the Drain

How Private Control of Water Wastes Public Resources

Table of Contents

iv	Executive Summary and	d Findings
----	-----------------------	------------

- 1 The Public Has a Right to Decide
- 4 The Price of Privatization: "Taxing Through the Tap"
 - 5 Table 1: State-by-State Comparison of Public and Private Water Bills
 - 5 Figure 1: Comparison of Household Water Bills of Private and Public Utilities, by State
 - 6 Table 2: State-by-State Comparison of Public and Private Sewer Bills
 - 6 Figure 2: Comparison of Household Sewer Bills of Private and Public Utilities, by State
- 6 The Myth of Private Sector Efficiency
 - 7 Figure 3: Interest Rates of Different Financing Options (1998-2007)
- 7 The Financing of Last Resort: How Privatization Can Increase Costs
- 8 Expensive Financing Costs
- 9 **Profits and Taxes**
- 9 Environmental Damage
- 9 **Poor Service**
- 10 Limited Competition and Consolidation
- 10 High Transaction Costs
- 11 Lost Public Benefits
- 12 Accountability
- 12 Privatization Is Irresponsible
 - 12 Figures That Count

12 Case Studies I: The High Cost of Privatization

- 13 Table 3: Comparing the Costs of Public and Private Service
- 18 Table 4: What Happens When Corporations Take Over Water and Sewer Systems?
- 18 Case Studies II: The Fallout of Declining Federal Funding
- 24 Case Studies III: Saving Money with Public Operation
- 28 Recommendations: The Public Can Do It Better
 - 29 Examples of How Public Utilities Have Championed Cost-Cutting Measures
 - 30 Tools of the Trade: A Five-Point Guide to Help Fight Privatization in Your Community
- 30 Conclusions

31 Appendix A: Methodology for Water and Sewer Rate Comparison

- 33 Table 5: Water Rate Comparison Survey Details
- 33 Table 6: Sewer Rate Comparison Survey Details
- 34 Appendix B: Private Players
- 35 Endnotes

Executive Summary

Our country faces one of the greatest challenges of this generation. The collapse of the housing market has forced families out of their homes, dried up capital markets, led to job loss and unemployment and left local governments scrounging for money just to keep day-to-day operations running. This includes water and sewer service. Dilapidated sewer lines, faltering treatment plants and unfunded federal mandates only further burden struggling municipalities.

Water corporations are trying to milk this economic turmoil for all its worth. They are approaching cashstarved cities and towns with offers of money in exchange for their water and wastewater systems.

Confronted with tough choices, and beleaguered by corporate lobbyists, many elected officials fall prey to the quick fix proffered by advocates for privatization. Leases and asset sales of municipal systems were rare in the United States until recently. In 2008, several cities, including Akron, Ohio, and Milwaukee, Wis., have laid the option on the table. While local governments would get an influx of cash, corporations would recover that amount, along with their profits, through rate hikes and service cuts. It amounts to taxing residents through their taps. What's more, it's an expensive way to finance infrastructure and services.

Companies often tout the idea that the private sector is more efficient, and that they can upgrade systems at a lower cost. In fact, both notions are myths, and public officials should know better than to get caught up in the corporate spin. Privatization does not enhance efficiency. The results are mixed, at best, and many communities end up paying much more, if not through their bills, then through the degradation of their service and environment.

From Fairbanks, Alaska, to North Brunswick, N.J., residents have felt the sting of perpetual rate hikes after privatizing their sewers. An analysis of 20 states shows that these experiences are not just anecdotal; they are demonstrative. Compared to municipalities, private utilities charge as much as 80 percent more for water and 100 percent more for sewer service.

High financing costs, taxes, profit requirements and an assortment of other factors collide to make privatization an expensive and irresponsible alternative to reliable public management. Lynn, Mass., had to shell out nearly twice as much as it should have after giving a corporation control over a project to separate its combined sewer system and eliminate sewage spills.

Cities across the nation now realize that privatization has failed to yield the promised savings, and when it does cut costs, it does so by sacrificing human and environmental health. Lee County, Fla., spent years and millions of dollars cleaning up the mess of corporate neglect.

Using shoddy construction materials, deferring maintenance, backlogging service requests and massive downsizing of the workforce are common tactics of a profit-driven water corporation.

Municipalities have better options to reduce costs and stabilize rates. Public purchases of privately owned systems in Felton, Calif., and Fort Wayne, Ind., have saved many families hundreds of dollars a year on their water bills. From Houston, Texas, to Fairfield-Suisun, Calif., cities are finding that the public can provide better, cheaper, faster service. What's more, public employees have pioneered even more ways to keep rates low. Whether in Ann Arbor, Mich., or Miami-Dade County, Fla., public utilities have come together with labor unions and other municipalities to implement innovative strategies to cut costs and improve service. Many more cities could employ similar plans if only they are bought a little more time to stave off corporate takeovers.

If the federal government does not act, more and more floundering public officials will collude with corporate profiteers to hatch privatization schemes in attempt to ease budgetary woes.

Our country needs a federal trust fund for safe and clean water and a national infrastructure reinvestment bank that will provide public utilities with the support they need. This assistance must to go only public entities and public projects. With a renewed federal commitment, our nation's good public operators can keep our water safe, clean and affordable for generations to come.

Key Findings

- Private utilities charge higher rates than municipalities
- Privatization does *not* increase the efficiency of water and sewer systems.
- Privatization has many hidden expenses.
- Water corporations drive up costs and shoot down service quality.
- The public can do it better and cheaper.
- Public funding for water must go to **only** public utilities.

"Water links us to our neighbor in a way more profound and complex than any other." – John Thorson



The Public Has a Right to Decide

We looked at this as a right to decide issue," said Greg Coleridge of Akron, who, along with Jack Sombati, led the people of Akron, Ohio, to a great public victory against a well-oiled political campaign to privatize their sewers.¹

On November 4, 2008, a date that will live on in the hearts and minds of many people in the United States as the day the country underwent a profound social transformation by electing its first black president, Akron residents went to the polls and issued a resounding call for public water. With a countywide voter turnout of more than 70 percent, Akron overwhelmingly rejected privatization and overwhelmingly supported the public's right to have a voice in what happens to their utilities.²

"It was a wonderful collective victory with so many people having a role that was so powerful," said Coleridge, the director of the Economic Justice and Empowerment Program for the Northeast Ohio American Friends Service Committee.³

Coleridge and Sombati, the campaign coordinator for the American Federation of State, County and Municipal Employees (AFSCME) Ohio Council 8, brought together stakeholders throughout the city to form a broad coalition of labor, faith and community organizations known as Citizens to Save Our Sewers and Water. After a grueling campaign, Citizens SOS triumphantly put an end to the ill-advised plan to privatize the city's sewers. The mayor masked the privatization under the guise of a scholarship program. He said he wanted the sewer lease to garner a multimillion-dollar upfront payment that would help send high school graduates to local colleges and trade schools.

The plan was irresponsible and unnecessary. The lease would have been merely a cumbersome and expensive loan that city residents would have had to pay back through their sewer bills. Selling municipal bonds is a cheaper way to finance city programs.

Coleridge and Sombati believe that the mayor's main focus was never the scholarship, but the privatization. The mayor couched the lease in terms of the scholarship because "it was easier to sell the lease that way," said Coleridge. "Who cannot want but to help kids?"⁶

That is the sentiment that Plusquellic used during his State of the City address, when he asked, "What higher purpose can there be than investing in our children?"⁷

foodswater watch Money Down the Drain: How Private Control of Water Wastes Public Resources

The mayor's tactic reminded Coleridge of something once said by Saul Alinsky, who was a distinguished community organizer and writer: "Saul Alinsky said that to get people to move, you talk about one of two things: kids or rats. The mayor was promoting kids. It was a diversion from having to debate privatization head-on."⁸

While Plusquellic danced around the issues, Citizens SOS focused on getting the word out about the little that they did know about the lease and the scholarship. Part of their success was their quick response. They were on the street before the mayor had produced any details about the lease. They contacted the city council and organized screenings of the film *Thirst*, a 2004 documentary about water privatization in Stockton, Calif., to educate the community and gauge public opinion.⁹ "Food & Water Watch sent grassroots speakers from Stockton and Detroit to share their first-hand experiences of privatization horrors," Coleridge said.¹⁰

Overall, the public responded very negatively to the sewer lease. "People didn't like this proposal because when you turn over public control, citizens are defenseless," said Coleridge, adding that this fear was particularly strong among people on "the cusp of losing their homes" who may not be able to afford rate hikes.¹¹

Citizens SOS decided that the best way to counter the mayor's proposal was to require voter approval before the privatization of any public utility. To do this, they needed to pass a ballot referendum. In order to do that, they had to collect enough signatures to get their proposal on the November 2008 ballot and then educate voters about the issue.

In May 2008, Citizens SOS organized a community meeting to jump-start the petition drive. More than 150 people attended.¹² With this auspicious beginning, they had no trouble collecting the necessary signatures to get their issue on the ballot.

Selling municipal bonds is a cheaper way to finance city programs.



"People were pretty positive once you explained what we were trying to do," said Coleridge. "We had no problems getting signatures." Citizens SOS explained that they wanted to give residents the right to decide whether to privatize any public utility. "Who could oppose that?" Coleridge asked rhetorically. "Who doesn't want to have a greater voice in making decisions? ... People would say, 'Of course, it should be this way. It's about time. It should be this way for more things."¹³

By mid-July 2008, Citizens SOS had circulated 150 petitions,¹⁴ and collected nearly 4,000 valid signatures, more than enough to get their issue on the ballot. The city council, however, refused to move on the measure at a July meeting and had to hold a special session during its August recess to vote on it.¹⁵

The delay gave the mayor extra time to come up with not just one ballot proposal, but four separate measures related to privatization. "They were all baloney," said Coleridge. "They were only added to try to confuse. Our initiative then would become part of a cauldron of mush. It would be hard to differentiate it."¹⁶

Nearly 75 members of Citizens SOS attended the council meeting to ensure that their measure made it on the ballot. The council must have been on the same page as their constituents. Not only did the citizens' issue pass, but also the

council rejected three of the mayor's four proposals related to the sewer lease. Several council members questioned the mayor's intentions behind proposing four separate charter changes on the same issue. "It is disheartening to see purposeful action like this meant to confuse the voters," said council member Michael Williams.¹⁷

"It was political trickery," said Sombati, adding that the mayor's lease proposal itself "would never have been on the ballot if not for the citizens' issue. ... He had 10 of 13 council members on his side. All he had to do is get the city council to pass it." Citizens SOS forced the mayor to take his plan to the people.¹⁸

With the mayor's plan on the ballot, Citizens SOS jumped into the second phase of their campaign: to educate the public.

"We ran a hell of a campaign," said Sombati. "Billboards, television and radio ads, literature drops, debates. We covered parades and events. We took out newspaper advertisements, wrote letters to the editors, gave interviews with the press."¹⁹

"We used Food & Water Watch's reports and letters, written especially for us, and personal visits of its organizers



and executive director to help educate voters on the pitfalls of privatization," Coleridge said. 20

All of it was necessary. The community was facing an uphill battle against a well-financed and aggressive counter-campaign by the mayor and his supporters. "The mayor has a patented negative attack on those who disagree with him," said Sombati. "He started off his campaign that way." The mayor called Citizens SOS everything from "naysayers" to "corrupt labor leaders" to "liars," according to Sombati.²¹

"He pulled out all the stops," said Coleridge. "He got the local McDonald's franchise to not only have information inside their outlets but also a recorded message from the mayor touting his plan came on when you pulled up at the drive-through to place your order." Plusquellic even got NBA star and former Akron resident LeBron James to make robocalls asking people to support the scholarship scheme. The school board, too, came out against the citizens' initiative. "It was mind-boggling," said Coleridge.²²

The local media was no better. "We fought an unprecedented campaign against the local newspaper," said Sombati.²³ Leading up to the election, the *Akron Beacon Journal* ran a series of eight editorials — called "8 reasons to vote for issue 8" — in favor of the mayor's plan.²⁴

Citizens SOS merely countered with the truth, and when Election Day finally came, residents were well informed. They overwhelmingly voted down the mayor's privatization plan and approved the citizens' issue by a margin of 2 to 1.²⁵

Plusquellic was unhappy. He responded to his loss by going on air on a Cleveland television station and declaring, "There will be a special place in hell reserved for those people who went out and misled the voters of Akron."²⁶

"It was outrageous," said Sombati. "He owes the citizens of Akron an apology." He suggested that during this address the mayor wear "his jester hat that he wore at one press conference, calling us jokers."²⁷

Citizens SOS knew the mayor's fondness for McDonald's, one of the companies that supported his privatization scheme. "To make him feel better," said Coleridge, "we sent him a happy meal with a note that said, 'There's a place in heaven for people who come together to work for scholarships without leasing public assets."²⁸

Sombati and Coleridge believe that the mayor will not let the issue drop. "He's a sore loser," Sombati said. "Always has been since he was a football player in high school."²⁹ Citizens SOS is preparing for the next round. "He may come back to voters with another version of his privatization

food&waterwatch Money Down the Drain: How Private Control of Water Wastes Public Resources

scheme," Coleridge said. "We're going to be vigilant about this. ... We're going to continue to educate and organize."³⁰

Plusquellic was not alone in his misguided quest for easy money. Shortly before Akron rejected privatization, the comptroller of Milwaukee suggested leasing its water utility to a corporation for 75 to 99 years in exchange for a onetime cash infusion to help fund city operations.³¹ It remains to be seen whether the idea will go any further in Milwaukee than it did in Akron.

As the credit crisis sends shock waves through municipal and state budgets, public officials are increasingly falling under the spell of privateers and their promises of private finance. Cities and towns across the country — from Portland, Maine, to Portland, Ore. — should be on the alert for potential privatization plots sneaking through during the funding crunch.

Now more than ever, communities need competent officials who can make sound decisions about their water resources.

The Price of Privatization: "Taxing Through the Tap"

More than a decade before Akron residents shot down sewer privatization, New Jersey State Senator Leonard Connors offered several harsh words to mayors who leased out their water systems, as Plusquellic sought to do. "The company getting the lease and leasing the water supply would naturally put the concession money in the rates," he said, "so some grubby mayor — and I am a mayor (of Surf City), so I can say this — could balance the budget on the lease. It was basically taxing through the tap."³²

Indeed, like any get-rich-quick scheme, cash advances for water assets and contracts will end up costing communities a lot more than promised. If Akron had leased its sewers, taxpayers would have had to pay back the upfront fee plus the corporate profits through their sewer bills. If the mayor wanted to fund the scholarship program off the backs of residents, he may as well have increased taxes and cut out the profit margin.

Experts agree that leases are bad policy. According to researchers from the Office of the Inspector General of Massachusetts, "Using privatization to generate short-term government revenue generally produces a transfer of costs to future taxpayers rather than any real savings."³³

Even many pro-privatization ideologues have condemned these types of deals. Adrian Moore of the Reason Public Policy Institute, a libertarian think-tank known for exalting privatization, said that leases invariably lead to rate hikes because of "current policy-makers' desire for a pot of unencumbered dollars to spend as they will."³⁴

The water barons, themselves, will admit that selling public systems leads to rate hikes. An economic analysis by the manager of corporate development for Professional Services Group³⁵ found that the sale of a wastewater system would be an "economic disadvantage for a municipality if the interest rate on the existing municipal debt is 8 percent or less." What's more, if the selling municipality wants a substantial cash-out, it should expect little or no savings and even a rate hike.³⁶

For many communities, frequent and massive rate increases are the most tangible consequence of privatization. Residents in North Brunswick, N.J., became outraged when rates skyrocketed immediately after United Water took over their water and sewer systems. Fairbanks, Alaska, too experienced a string of rate hikes after selling off their water and sewer systems.

Because of the efforts of Citizens SOS, Akron recognized the peril in losing control over vital public resources. "These companies come into these communities not to provide a public service but to make a buck and to maximize making a buck," Coleridge had warned. "They do that by either increasing income or cutting service or both."³⁷

High rates are the standard of private water. A survey of the rates charged in more than 20 states shows a strong trend: Companies charge much more than municipalities do for both water and wastewater. For water, the difference is anywhere from 4 percent in Alaska³⁸ to 57 percent in Delaware. In Delaware, water bills from investor owned utilities are an astonishing 80 percent higher than municipal bills (see table 1 and figure 1).³⁹

For sewer service, Texas American Water charges twice as much as the typical Texan municipality (see table 2 and figure 2).^{40,41}Only in West Virginia did private wastewater utilities charge less than municipal utilities,⁴² but this exception could be attributed to the lack of large investorowned sewer corporations in the state. On the contrary, West Virginia does have large water companies, and on average, private utilities charge 14 percent more than municipalities.⁴³

The research shows that, in general, public utilities are doing a far better job of keeping rates affordable for families.

State(s)	Typical An	nual Bill	Difference	Percent Increase	
	Municipal	Private		with Private Control	
Alaska	\$441.84	\$458.79 ⁴⁵	\$16.95	4%	
Arizona	\$225.00	\$329 .40 46	\$104.40	46%	
Arkansas	\$273.83	\$344.68 ⁴⁷	\$70.85	26%	
California	\$415.86	\$500.42 ⁴⁸	\$84.56	20%	
Connecticut	\$300.72	\$398.13 ⁴⁹	\$97.41	32%	
Delaware	\$186.60	\$336.60 ⁵⁰	\$150.00	80%	
Illinois, Indiana, Iowa, Kansas, Michigan, Minnesota, Missouri, Nebraska, Ohio and Wisconsin	\$280.44	\$318.72 ⁵¹	\$38.28	14%	
Indiana	\$221.74	\$322.37 ⁵²	\$100.63	45%	
Kentucky	\$316.07	\$361.21 ⁵³	\$45.14	14%	
Maine	\$331.31	\$362.81 ⁵⁴	\$31.50	10%	
Massachusetts	\$357.00	\$481.00 ⁵⁵	\$124.00	35%	
New Hampshire	\$411.70	\$ 582.00 56	\$170.30	41%	
New Jersey	\$258.00	\$318.00 ⁵⁷	\$60.00	23%	
New Mexico	\$259.80	\$287.04 ⁵⁸	\$27.24	10%	
North Carolina	\$272.37 ⁵⁹	\$350.63 ⁶⁰	\$78.26	29%	
Ohio	\$408.00	\$478.00	\$70.00	17%	
Pennsylvania, New Jersey, Maryland	\$214.80	\$336.60 ⁶¹	\$121.80	57%	
Texas	\$307.00 ⁶²	\$439.80 ⁶³	\$132.80	43%	
Utah	\$307.23	\$359 . 05 ⁶⁴	\$51.82	17%	
West Virginia	\$340.06	\$387.4465	\$47.38	14%	
Wisconsin	\$216.05	\$317.0366	\$100.98	47%	
Wyoming	\$261.83	\$343.00 ⁶⁷	\$81.17	31%	
See Appendix A for methodology					

Table 1. State-by-State Comparison of Public and Private Water Bills⁴⁴

Figure 1: Comparison of Household Water Bills of Private and Public Utilities, by State



		Percent						
State	Municipal	Private	Difference	Increase with Private Control				
Alaska	\$348.00	\$625.13 ⁶⁹	\$277.13	80%				
Arizona	\$247.32	\$371.5270	\$124.20	50%				
Indiana	\$371.16	\$493.56 ⁷¹	\$122.40	33%				
North Carolina	\$338.5472	\$475.44 ⁷³	\$136.90	40%				
Pennsylvania	\$331.71	\$398.65 ⁷⁴	\$66.94	20%				
Texas	\$243.59 ⁷⁵	\$497.40 ⁷⁶	\$253.81	104%				
West Virginia	\$372.79	\$302.2677	-\$70.53	-19%				

Table 2. State-by-State Comparison of Public and Private Sewer Bills⁶⁸

See Appendix A for methodology

Figure 2: Comparison of Household Sewer Bills of Private and Public Utilities, by State



In Delaware, water bills from investor-owned utilities are an astonishing 80 percent higher than municipal bills

The Myth of Private Sector Efficiency

Despite the high price of private service, many ideologues continue to argue that privatization will increase efficiency. "Private operators can achieve greater efficiency and scale in their cost of capital improvement," contended Akron's Mayor Plusquellic and his supporters on a website promoting the ill-fated sewer privatization scheme.⁷⁸

The argument was enough to make Jack Sombati laugh: "It doesn't show that in many examples across the country," where corporations "didn't handle emergency calls, there were maintenance backlogs, they didn't respond to water breaks quickly and there was a lack of service."⁷⁹

Greg Coleridge, too, countered the mayor's claim. "How do we define efficient?" he asked. "Does it mean to make money? Or does it mean to provide the best service? It depends on your definition of efficiency. To me, efficiency comes down to getting the best deal for the people." Public utilities are the most efficient, he reasoned, because they are more accountable, transparent and responsive to the public.⁸⁰

Municipalities have no reason to expect that privatization would save them money. At best, the results are mixed. Public officials must look through the smoke and mirrors of corporate propaganda and recognize that there is no compelling evidence that privatization increases efficiency.

Germa Bel of the University of Barcelona and Mildred Warner of Cornell University reviewed all econometric studies of efficiency and productivity for water distribution and waste collection from 1965 to 2006. They concluded that "private production is not cheaper."⁸¹ The researchers said that their findings indicate the failure of standard theories to account for what really happens: "That private production has failed to deliver consistent and sustained cost savings shows the inadequacy of theoretical approaches based mainly on assumptions about competition and ownership."⁸²



Note: Municipal Bonds are the market rate based on the Bond Buyer Index for 20-year general obligation bonds with a rating equivalent to Moody's Aa and Standard & Poor's AA-minus. Corporate bonds are the market rate based on the Federal Reserve Statistical Release for Moody's seasoned Aaa.

Steven Renzetti and Diane Dupont from Brock University in Canada arrived at similar conclusions when they reviewed 20 studies, including 13 examined by Bel and Warner, to investigate how ownership affects the performance of water utilities. The researchers said, "The paper has also demonstrated the empirical literature is lacking in conclusive evidence that privately owned water utilities are more efficient than comparable publicly owned water utilities."⁸³

For wastewater system construction, privatization often means paying an unnecessary premium. A study of the construction of 35 wastewater treatment plants found that "privatization is associated with higher costs in wastewater treatment," and that "choosing the privatization option is more costly than going with the traditional municipally owned and operated facility."⁸⁴

Lynn, Mass., found this out the hard way. Privatization left the city with a hefty bill after a Veolia subsidiary inflated the construction costs of improvements to the city's sewer system. The state inspector general's office issued a report condemning the privatization, saying that the city failed to protect the city's residents from a bad deal.

Indeed, *cost savings*, the catchphrase of privatization, stings of irony in cities and towns across the country.

The Financing of Last Resort: How Privatization Can Increase Costs

Why does privatization often cost more money, and why do private utilities charge higher rates? Many factors increase the cost and price of private water and sewer service. Below is a detailed outline of several of these aspects. Public officials should consider every relevant cost before privatizing in order to protect their communities from a bad deal.

Public utilities are the most efficient because they are more accountable, transparent and responsive to the public.

Expensive Financing Costs

Privatization is no solution to tight budgets. Private financing is more expensive than public financing (see figure 3). Taxes on corporate bonds and restrictions on federal and state funding drive up the cost of private capital.

Bonds. Even the best-rated corporate bonds are 25 percent more expensive than municipal bonds. Over the 10-year period from October 1998 to October 2008, a 20-year general obligation municipal bond carried an average interest rate of 4.87 percent, while Moody's rated Aaa corporate bonds carried an average interest rate of 6.17 percent.⁸⁵

Municipal bonds are exempt from federal and state taxes in at least 40 states.⁸⁶ Except for the few tax-exempt private activity bonds, corporate bonds are taxed. For municipalities, tax-exempt status decreases their interest payments and lowers the cost of debt. People who invest in municipal bonds do not have to pay taxes on the earned interest, so they can put their money in municipal bonds that carry lower interest rates than corporate bonds have while earning the same amount of money after tax. When a system is privatized, any outstanding tax-exempt debt becomes taxable unless the contract falls under specific parameters.⁸⁷

Loans. Many federal loans and grants are available only to public entities. For example, private utilities are ineligible for Clean Water State Revolving Fund loans in every state, and the Drinking Water State Revolving Fund loans in 12 states.⁸⁸ State Revolving Fund loans cut financing costs because of their low interest rate.

The best-rated corporate bonds are 2.5 times as expensive as State Revolving Fund loans. Since EPA fully implemented the Clean Water State Revolving Fund in 1989, its loans have carried an average interest rate of 2.83 percent⁸⁹ – 60 percent less than the 7.12 percent average interest rate of Moody's rated Aaa corporate bonds.⁹⁰ Since EPA fully implemented the Drinking Water State Revolving Fund in 1998, it has carried an average interest rate of 2.53 percent⁹¹ – nearly 60 percent less than the 6.24 percent average interest rate of Moody's rated Aaa corporate bonds over that period. ^{92,93}

Akron residents were smart to recognize the cost of privatization when they voted down the mayor's proposal. Mayor Plusquellic had hoped to lease the sewers in exchange for a multi-million dollar upfront payment — all of which the citizens would have had to pay back over the term of the deal. Plus, not all of the lease would have been used to fund the scholarship program. Of the expected \$250 million maximum windfall from the lease, \$73.1 million would have gone to repay the system's outstanding debt,⁹⁴ while the city would have had to cough up another \$5 million to transfer



Citizens in Lexington, Kentucky, attempt to regain control of their water after it was purchased by RWE in 2002.

its sewer workers to other posts.⁹⁵ After those reductions, the city would have been left with less than 70 percent of the original fee.

William Barnhardt, the editor and publisher of *Public Works Financing*, said that selling bonds could be a cheaper way for Akron to raise money, and it would allow the city to retain control over its sewers.⁹⁶

"Financial pressures often make privatization the least attractive option," according to an article in *the Journal of Infrastructure Finance*. It calls privatization the "financing of last resort."97

According to Marie Fioramonti, then a senior vice president at investment firm Prudential Capital Group: "It's tough for anyone to take [privatization] on without a burning ideological desire unless there are fiscal demands that make it a necessity."⁹⁸

Unfunded federal mandates, the infrastructure-funding crisis and corporate lobbying collide to force cash-strapped communities into deals that compromise the public's best interest. If municipalities have other options, they shouldn't even consider it.

And municipalities almost always have other options to finance improvement projects. Dire straits are no excuse for privatization, which only further drives down the community's economic well-being. Selling off these valuable public resources leaves communities with a host of problems.

Profits and Taxes

Private utilities usually pay income, property and other taxes, whereas government utilities pay no local or state property taxes.⁹⁹ Corporations also typically seek at least a 10 percent profit on their investment. In total, corporate profits, dividends and income taxes add 20 to 30 percent to operation and maintenance costs.¹⁰⁰

Incentive for inefficiency. What's more, profit motive can further drive up these added costs, since private utilities have an incentive for inefficiency. In most states, a utility commission regulates the pricing of private water and sewer utilities. These commissions allow the corporations to earn a rate of return on investment, so that the more they invest in a system, the more profit they take home. In this way, private utilities have a strong financial incentive to drive up system costs and overbuild water-related infrastructure.¹⁰¹

From coast to coast, public officials and researchers have seen this incentive play out. According to the University of North Carolina Environmental Finance Center, "The ability of for-profit companies to receive a return on the funds that they have invested in capital provides a clear financial incentive for capital investment that does not exist for many of their public counterparts."¹⁰²

"The only way they make a profit is on investment," said Fred Curry, the water branch manager at the California Public Utilities Commission. "What I am seeing is costs for private companies increasing faster than the costs of public ones."¹⁰³

Environmental Damage

Because of profit motive, privatization can hurt not only consumers' pocketbooks but also their environment.

Environmentally damaging practices. Private utilities often avoid water conservation measures, which reduce the amount of water used and wasted, and green infrastructure, including the use of greenways to help mitigate storm water runoff. Although these efforts would help make current water supplies clean and sustainable while keeping costs down for communities, they do little for private profits. With eyes focused on the bottom line, corporations may opt for the more expensive and environmentally damaging projects like desalination and other large treatment plants.

Risk aversion and sewage spills. Mayors, beware: Privatization usually fails to transfer risk. When private operators violate environmental regulations, they successfully deflect blame by arguing that the municipality retains responsibility for regulatory compliance. Corporations stick the public with fines and penalties. Risk aversion is a common trick of profit-driven corporations, according to a review of major North American public-private partnerships. "Profit-making private sector entities, whether they are construction firms, operating entities or whatever, are adept at ensuring that they are fully compensated for risk taking." In fact, the study found, "Private sector participants frequently go to considerable lengths to *avoid* risk..." Private entities have even threatened or declared bankruptcy to avoid large losses.¹⁰⁴

In Burlingame and Richmond, Calif., Veolia-operated treatment plants purportedly spilled so much sewage water in the San Francisco Bay that the cities were sued and had to agree to multimillion-dollar upgrades. The corporation didn't pick up the tab.

Poor Service

Governments should consider more than just efficiency and costs when making decisions about the operation of water and sewer utilities. Their decisions must include service quality. Why would a city pay — even a low price — for something that is ineffective or fails to meet its needs?

Corporations cut corners to pad stockholder profits, leaving the public with unsafe drinking water, sewage spills and a host of other problems. Here are common ways this happens:



food&waterwatch



Cutting corners. Cities across the nation can speak to privatization failing to yield promised savings. When corporations have cut costs, they've done so by using shoddy construction materials, rolling back worker benefits and downsizing the workforce. Cutting the number of employees also affects the quality of service and can lead to backlogs of maintenance requests and customer orders.

After United Water downsized the workforce in Gary, Ind., poor service plagued the city. Collapsed sewer lines created sinkholes, and overflowing sewers poured contaminated water into streets, ditches and basements.

Neglect and high capital costs. In many contracts, the private operator is responsible only for routine maintenance, while the public retains responsibility for large capital expenses. The private operator has an incentive to forgo preventative repairs, leading to higher capital costs and user rates.¹⁰⁵

Such neglect impairs service, hastens equipment breakdowns and increases replacement expenses, but the company would not have cared since it wasn't responsible for those costs. In many cases, companies technically comply with their contract terms while effectively shifting upkeep costs to the public.¹⁰⁶

In Akron, the mayor planned for the city to retain responsibility over big projects specifically to make the lease more attractive to corporations. The mayor also proposed capping the rates that fund only operation and maintenance, not capital improvements. $^{\rm 107}$ As Jack Sombati of Citizens SOS said, "Rates would increase to cover that." $^{\rm 108}$

With its revenues effectively capped, the corporation would cut corners and drive down costs to pad its stockholders' pockets. As a result, Akron would have seen its capital costs grow as neglected maintenance and poor upkeep gradually wore out the system. Sadly, the public would have had to pay the price for corporate dereliction of duty.

In Lee County, Fla., which canceled its contract with British Severn Trent, officials said it would take years and millions of dollars to restore the run-down water system.

Limited Competition and Consolidation

The growing deficit of competition for contracts only adds to contract costs. Economist Dick Netzer emphasized that any benefit from privatization is dependent on competition. "There is absolutely no advantage in replacing a public monopoly with a private monopoly," he said. "What you are really after is competition."¹⁰⁹

Germa Bel of the University of Barcelona and Mildred Warner of Cornell University also expressed this sentiment: "Cost savings should not be expected from privatization without competition." The water market, however, is "rarely competitive" and the little competition there is faces "increasing difficulties," including consolidation and incumbency, according to the researchers.¹¹⁰

Continued consolidation of the water industry is further restricting competition in an already concentrated market for water service.¹¹¹ According to Fitch Ratings, the huge cost of repairing the nation's aging water infrastructure could lead to even greater consolidation of water utilities as corporations merge for greater access to capital to finance improvement projects.¹¹² Meanwhile, diminishing competition leaves the public with bad and expensive contracts.

High Transaction Costs

The Government Finance Officers Association estimated that expenditures for contract monitoring and administration, conversion costs, charges for extra work and the contractor's use of public equipment and facilities can add up to 25 percent to the price of a contract.¹¹³

Contract preparation. Municipalities have to pay lawyers and staff or consultants to conduct feasibility studies, prepare the contract, solicit bids, review proposals and negotiate the contract. While costs vary depending on the size and complexity of the agreement, legal and technical support can easily set a city back \$75,000 to \$100,000. 114

Conversion. Public employees frequently lose their jobs because of privatization. In these cases, municipalities may have to pick up the tab for severance pay, early retirement and staff retraining if workers relocate to another government job. The corporation may also hike water rates to pay for training new utility workers. Meanwhile, the loss of skilled employees causes service problems.

In certain contracts, the private contractor takes over equipment and property. The municipality could have to pay penalties for early cancellation of leases, and it could book losses on the sale of vehicles and equipment.

Monitoring. Monitoring costs alone can be as much as 20 percent of the total costs of a contract.¹¹⁵ Municipalities have to pay for staff time to ensure contract compliance and to monitor the corporation's performance. Contract oversight, monitoring and management typically costs 2 to 4 percent of the contract's value.¹¹⁶ The Environmental Protection Agency has said, "… regulation itself is costly and results in higher tariff levels."¹¹⁷

Because the public owner is ultimately responsible for compliance with local, state and federal laws, municipalities may have to keep trained staff in-house in case the contractor performs poorly and compromises environmental and human health.¹¹⁸

Change orders and cost overruns. Municipalities can also experience unexpected costs if private operators change orders and inflate costs after a deal is signed.¹¹⁹ Jack Sombati, of Citizens SOS, drew on his experiences with privatization around the country and issued strong words of warning about what could have happened had Akron privatized its sewers. "Basically, in my opinion, the city would be held at economic blackmail," he said. "The company would demand millions more than it originally quoted."¹²⁰ Akron would have had to pay the company cost overruns for improvements or face incomplete projects, sewage spills and EPA penalties.

Partly because of this, one study of public-private partnerships in the United States and Canada found that privatization is often "prone to conflict, high contracting costs, opportunism and failure."¹²¹

Termination fees. Meanwhile, if a municipality does want out of a contract, it usually has to pay a termination fee to the corporation. Most contracts penalize municipalities for exiting a contract early unless certain pre-established conditions are met.

Lost Public Benefits

Municipal operation can have several benefits that extend beyond traditional water service. Cities would lose these perks if they privatize.

Liability. While most municipal systems are self-insured and immune from tort liability, private operators need to pay for liability insurance.¹²²

Government entrepreneurship. With privatization, municipalities could lose several revenue sources, including income from selling biosolids and wastewater effluent.¹²³

Intra-government coordination. Water and sewer utilities often assist other government departments and pool resources. For example, cities can use wastewater department trucks for snow removal or other government tasks, and water department employees can help with emergency preparations for hurricanes. Private contractors and utilities would be less inclined to share equipment and worker hours.¹²⁴

Inter-government coordination. Corporations also have no particular responsibility to cooperate with government agencies to protect water resources, manage watersheds and work for long-term sustainability.¹²⁵

Economies of scale and scope. Privatization can eat into savings that municipalities might realize through economies of scope and scale. For instance, it could add redundant payroll and equipment.¹²⁶

"The only way they make a profit is on investment. What I am seeing is costs for private companies increasing faster than the costs of public ones." – Fred Curry, California Public Utilities Commission

food&waterwatch Money Down the Drain: How Private Control of Water Wastes Public Resources

Accountability

Water corporations are primarily accountable to their stockholders, not to the people they serve. Concerns about accountability prompted Coleridge to help form Citizens SOS to stop the lease of Akron's sewers. "Power is usurped to whatever company that comes in and people are relegated to the position of the consumer," warned Coleridge. "People lose their political power."¹²⁷

Here are two often-overlooked consequences of unaccountable water utilities:

Cherry picking service areas. Unlike municipalities, private utilities also are prone to cherry picking service areas. Privately owned utilities typically avoid expanding services to low-income neighborhoods where low water use and frequent bill collection problems drive down corporate profits.¹²⁸

Economic mobility. A study found that privatization can impair economic mobility: "Because public services are labor intensive, many of the savings from privatization are due to reductions in wages and benefits to labor, often resulting in the loss of primary sector job ladders for women and minorities."¹²⁹

Privatization Is Irresponsible

Weak public officials use the private sector to dodge their responsibilities. Instead of being strong leaders, they cave into corporate lobbyists and try to redirect public concerns to an outside target. They seek a platform and an ersatz moral high ground to join with the public in criticizing rates and service.

Figures That Count

- Compared with municipalities, private utilities charge as much as **80 percent** more for water and as much as **100 percent** more for sewer service (see figures 1 and 2).
- Corporate profits, dividends and income taxes add 20 to 30 percent to operation and maintenance costs.
- Contracting costs can add up to 25 percent to the price of a contract.
- Even the best-rated corporate bonds are 25
 percent more expensive than municipal bonds,
 and 2.5 times costlier than State Revolving
 Fund loans (see figure 3).

Water corporations are primarily accountable to their stockholders, not to the people they serve.

Indeed, privatization is a tool of unresponsive governments. Empirical data of U.S. contracting behavior showed that privatization occurs more often in municipalities that pay less attention to their citizens. Municipalities with greater attention to citizen voice privatize new services less frequently. In fact, public takeovers are a response to increased attention to public concerns.¹³⁰

Through privatization, officials think they can transfer responsibility onto a private sector contractor. Not only is this assumption demonstrably false, but it also is bad policy.

Privatization indicates a failure of governance.

Case Studies I: The High Cost of Privatization

Communities across the country have paid the price for privatization. When their elected leaders transfer control over vital water resources to unaccountable operators, residents had to foot the bill and endure the neglect. Many cities and towns have seen costs skyrocket after privatization by as much as 89 percent (see table 3).

With revenue flowing to corporate coffers, it is unsurprising that vital system improvements would fall by the wayside. High rates, poor service, environmental damage, corruption and scandal plague these communities. (See Appendix B for profiles of the big water corporations in the United States.)

Inflated Costs in Lynn, Mass.

When Lynn, Mass., needed to improve its combined sewer system and stop sewage overflows, the city thought it could take an easy way out by privatizing the endeavor. But rather than smooth sailing, Lynn quickly found itself in treacherous waters.

In 2004, five years into the 20-year, \$48 million deal, the city had to take back the project after discovering that the



			Со	ntract	Public	Private		Percent
City	Corporation	Туре	Year	Term	Costs	Costs	Difference	Increase
Lynn, Mass. ¹³²	U.S. Filter	Combined sewer separation (construction)	1999	20	\$24.9 million	\$47.2 million	\$22.3 million	89%
New Orleans ¹³³	U.S. Filter proposed	Water and sewer system	2002	20	\$42.8 million	\$43.2 million	\$300,000	1%
New Orleans ¹³⁴	United Water proposed	Water and sewer system	2002	20	\$42.8 million	\$48.9 million	\$6.1 million	14%
Stockton, Calif. ¹³⁵	OMI-Thames	Water and sewer system	2003	20	\$291.5 million	\$293.2 million	\$1.7 million	1% ¹³⁶
Petaluma, Calif. ¹³⁷	Veolia	Water recycling facility	2007	Not awarded	\$7.8 million	\$9.4 million	\$1.6 million	20% (3 years)
Fairfield- Suisun, Calif. ¹³⁸	Aquarion (later acquired by United Water)	Wastewater system	2004	5	\$6.7 million	\$7.0 million to \$7.7 million	\$300,000 to \$1.0 million	4% to 14% (annual)
Houston ¹³⁹	Azurix (later acquired by American Water)	Water treatment plant	2001	More than 5 years	\$10 million	\$12 million	\$2 million	20% (annual)
Houston ¹⁴⁰	Montgomery Watson, Inc. (later became MWH Constructors)	Water treatment plant	2001	10	\$9.2 million	\$10 million	\$800,000	9% (first year)

Table 3. Comparing the Costs of Public and Private Service¹³¹

water corporation's required \$15 million letter of credit expired in $2001.^{141}$

The ordeal began on flimsy grounds. Only two companies responded to the city's request for proposals, and both were subsidiaries of the same French multinational — Vivendi, whose environmental services division later became Veolia, the largest water and wastewater corporation in the world. Despite the lack of meaningful competition, the city transferred control to Vivendi-subsidiary U.S. Filter.¹⁴²

The city had little wiggle room to negotiate a good deal. It got stuck with a weak contract that forced the city to bear the risks of any sewer overflows and flooding resulting from U.S. Filter's design.¹⁴³ The contract, in fact, limited U.S. Filter's liability for defective work and false representations.¹⁴⁴

In 1997, two years before the city handed over the sewers, a city-commissioned report advised against using a long-term contract for the project.¹⁴⁵ Nevertheless, when the 20-year deal came to a vote, the mayor said, "I'm the Mayor of the city, and I want to make this simple for you. Anybody who votes against this ought to be run out of town on a rake ..."¹⁴⁶

This very mayor who facilitated the privatization chaired the Urban Water Council (now called the Mayors Water Council) for the U.S. Conference of Mayors. He admitted that during this stint he interacted with many water corporations,¹⁴⁷ including the eventual beneficiary of the privatization.

The city said that the deal would save \$400 million — a claim that its own engineering consultant refuted.¹⁴⁸ The state inspector general contested the claimed savings. His investigation found that the city's private consultants used a flawed method to compare different design approaches, adding, "This absurd cost comparison has been used as a smokescreen to divert attention from the unreasonably high price for U.S. Filter's proposed work."¹⁴⁹

The city paid a hefty premium to have U.S. Filter separate its sewers. The company's price was nearly twice that of comparable work on projects under city management. Privatization set the city back an astonishing \$22 million and brought the total cost to \$47 million.¹⁵⁰

At the same time, the city allowed the company to cut costs by downsizing staff by as much as 20 percent, but the inspector general found that "the savings will translate to increased profits for U.S. Filter rather than lower rates for ratepayers."¹⁵¹

The inspector general concluded that despite paying more than \$3 million to privatization consultants, Lynn's leaders failed to protect "the ratepayers from a bad deal."¹⁵²

Years to Repair Privatization's Damage in Lee County, Fla.

Lee County, Fla., had to pick up a multi-million dollar bill to repair the damages of privatization.

food&waterwatch Money Down the Drain: How Private Control of Water Wastes Public Resources

In 1995, British multinational Severn Trent won a 5-year, \$27 million contract to operate and maintain Lee County's water and sewer systems.¹⁵³ By 2000, the county knew better than to keep that flimsy deal. Engineers estimated that it would take more than \$8 million to restore under- and improperly maintained systems to the condition that they were in prior to privatization.¹⁵⁴

Severn Trent had an incentive to forgo maintenance expenses resulting in escalating capital repair costs. The neglect could have cost the community hundreds of thousands of dollars, according to an audit by the county clerk. The audit further censured the privatization, saying, "Ineffective or untimely preventive maintenance will cause a more rapid breakdown of infrastructure and additional repair costs, resulting in an increase in future expenditures."¹⁵⁵

What's more, the county had grossly overestimated cost savings. While pushing forward the privatization effort, Lee County manager Don Stilwell claimed that the contract would save taxpayers \$10 million. The county clerk's audit discovered that actual savings were less than half of that. The county derived its inflated figure from a faulty analysis that left out contract administration and overhead costs.¹⁵⁶

Auditors said poor contract supervision brought the savings down even further. In one year alone, 1998, Severn Trent wrangled an extra \$3 million out of the county.¹⁵⁷ The three top county managers lost their jobs in the wake of the county clerk's critical audits. The company denied many of the audits' findings. $^{158}\,$

"There have just been too many problems and we lost control of that contract," said Doug St. Cerny, a county commissioner. "We saved some money but not nearly what we should have."¹⁵⁹

By the end of it all, the city actually lost money on the deal. Plus, the company failed to do \$8 million worth of contracted work, which could have posed a threat to public health and the environment.¹⁶⁰ Because the company skimped on its duties, the county withheld \$3 million at the end of the contract. The corporation retaliated by suing the county for the money. It eventually settled in 2004 for a payment of \$770,000 plus accumulated interest.¹⁶¹

In October 2000, Lee County commissioners unanimously voted to bring the water and sewer systems back under public control and operation. Public operators promised to do a better job for possibly even less money. And they were going to use every bit of savings for operations and repairs that former operators should have addressed years ago.¹⁶²

"I feel like the most adequate and cost-effective way to deal with a multitude of issues is to bring it back in-house," said Public Works director Jim Lavender.¹⁶³



Amid all the scandal and criticism, Enron's subsidiary, Azurix, another corporation vying to operate the system, balked at the county's decision, calling it "reckless" and "unfair." Meanwhile, Severn Trent called it, "a grave mistake."¹⁶⁴

All Severn Trent could do was sue its former employee, the whistle-blower, who spoke out and reported the company's neglect on the night the commissioners voted against keeping the company.¹⁶⁵ The case was settled in mediation before it could go to trial.¹⁶⁶

The county learned its lesson and wasn't going to be fooled again. "We didn't meet expectations," said commissioner Cerny. "Privatization was a failure."¹⁶⁷

Waves of Regret in North Brunswick, N.J.

North Brunswick came to regret privatizing its water and sewer systems.

In 1996, North Brunswick entered into a 20-year, \$23 million contract with U.S. Water, which was later acquired by United Water, a subsidiary of French multinational Suez, the second largest water and wastewater corporation in the world.^{168,169} Over the term of the contract, the company agreed to pay the town a total of \$54 million, including \$6 million as an upfront fee, \$24 million in periodic payments and \$24 million in debt assumption.¹⁷⁰ While an upfront fee may sound nice to a cash-starved town, the residents were the ones who paid for it. The company made the fees up through rate hikes.

Residents quickly became outraged at skyrocketing water and sewer bills. Dozens of households spoke out against them. "Our bills used to be \$90 each quarter," said Debbie Calantoni, a resident of North Brunswick. "Now, we pay an average of \$230 each quarter. We paid about \$1,200 in 1998 for water and sewer. Our water isn't better and the service isn't better."¹⁷¹

Several households had seen their bills double or even triple. "It's become a model for the way not to do such deals," said Mayor David Spaulding, adding, "The people saw themselves getting screwed."¹⁷²

Fed up, the town decided to exit the water portion of its contract and to buy out the remaining 14-year term at a cost of \$30 million.¹⁷³ As a last ditch effort, the company offered the town a 22 percent rate reduction in 2001. The ploy did not faze local leaders. "I don't know how they're going to pay for it," said North Brunswick council president Peggy Scarillo. "If you take from one, it's going to affect something else. Unless U.S. Water can tell it's coming out of their profit, that I wouldn't have a problem with."¹⁷⁴

"It's become a model for the way not to do such deals ... The people saw themselves getting screwed." – North Brunswick Mayor David Spaulding

United Water retained the contract for the sewer system for a few more years.¹⁷⁵ By 2006, North Brunswick had learned its lesson on sewer privatization. The town council unanimously voted to terminate the wastewater system contract, agreeing to pay a \$400,000 termination fee. The town wanted to manage the system itself.¹⁷⁶

A Messy Situation in Burlingame, Calif.

Although hailed as one of the best, Burlingame's privatization deal created a mess.

In 1972, Burlingame and U.S. Filter, which later became a subsidiary of Veolia, entered into the nation's first operation and management contract for a sewer treatment plant. Over the years, several of the country's biggest privatization proponents have lauded the set-up, awarding it the National Council for Public-Private Partnerships Award and the Outstanding Achievement Award from the U.S. Conference of Mayors.¹⁷⁷

If Burlingame exemplifies the best of privatization, then people should really be wary. Veolia had been dumping sewage into the San Francisco Bay for years, alleged a 2008 lawsuit by the San Francisco Baykeeper, a nonprofit watchdog group committed to improving water quality. The suit charged that the Veolia-operated plant had illegally dumped more than 10 million gallons of wastewater into the San Francisco Bay over the preceding five years,¹⁷⁸ and failed to report violations.¹⁷⁹

Burlingame already had initiated a 20-year, \$120 million improvement project to help mitigate spills. By the time of the lawsuit, the city and Veolia had completed nearly \$28 million of work, including \$10 million at the treatment plant, but the Baykeeper said that these improvements

foodswaterwatch Money Down the Drain: How Private Control of Water Wastes Public Resources

failed to correct the problem. ¹⁸⁰ The watchdog group believed that without court intervention, the city and Veolia would continue to violate the Clean Water Act.¹⁸¹

It took only half a year for the city to settle the lawsuit out of court. Burlingame agreed to make millions of dollars worth of improvements, including boosting the plant's treatment capacity.¹⁸²

Sewage-Flooded Homes in Richmond, Calif.

In 2006, two years before Burlingame, Veolia found itself in a similar predicament in Richmond, Calif. The Baykeeper sued the city and Veolia for allegedly dumping more than 17 million gallons of sewage into tributaries that empty into the San Francisco Bay over the preceding three years. The watchdog said that Richmond had one of the highest spill rates in the state.¹⁸³

Similar to Burlingame, Richmond had already initiated a capital improvement project at the time of the lawsuit. In 1999, years before the suit was filed, Richmond voters approved a \$20 million bond to pay for sewer repairs. Instead of immediately beginning the project, the city delayed and spent nearly three years privatizing its sewers.¹⁸⁴

In 2002, the city gave the 20-year, \$70 million contract to Veolia, which promised to cut costs.¹⁸⁵ At the time, the city's employees warned that Veolia's projected costs were low only because the company failed to account for needed repairs. An outside consultant concluded the sewers needed \$18 million worth of upgrades — nearly three times the \$6.4 million included in Veolia's plan.¹⁸⁶

Nevertheless, the city hired Veolia to develop and implement an improvement plan for the sewer and storm water systems. By the time of the lawsuit in 2006, the company had not even finished designing the plan, much less begun the renovations.¹⁸⁷

Indeed, the city made a bad decision when it chose Veolia over its public operators, who wanted to purchase equipment to mitigate sewage overflows and improve wastewater treatment.¹⁸⁸ The Baykeeper filed its 2006 lawsuit against the city for failure to address those very concerns.

In less than a year, Richmond settled the lawsuit out of court by agreeing to pay for multimillion-dollar improvements to reduce sewer spills.¹⁸⁹

This suit was not the only costly consequence of Veolia's poor operation. For years, Richmond taxpayers had to shell out \$500,000 annually to compensate other residents and businesses for property damaged by the sewer system. While the city budget was hit by this preventable



Water rights activists protest at the 3rd World Water Forum held in 2003 in Kyoto Japan. Photo by Maj Fiil-Flynn.

expense, it was victims of the sewage overflows who paid the biggest price.¹⁹⁰

One stark example puts Richmond to shame. In April 2005, a flood of 80 gallons of raw sewage forced Dorothy Nash, an 82-year-old retired nurse, out of her home and into a hotel for more than 10 months. Because of a clog in the main sewer line, feces, fluids and other waste poured from her toilet and bathtub, swamping her floors, destroying her possessions and damaging the structure of her home.¹⁹¹

Nash wanted to move back home, so she sued the city.¹⁹² The city council awarded her \$160,000 for her losses.¹⁹³ The money, however, cannot begin to make up for the destruction of her family heirlooms and memories and for the trauma she suffered — panic attacks, insomnia and depression.¹⁹⁴

Even after the lawsuits and settlements, the system didn't seem to be getting better. Veolia's Richmond plant had 22 spills, dumping more than 2 million gallons of sewage during the first two months of $2008.^{195}$

Legal Battles, Disrepair and a Federal Investigation in Gary, Ind.

Without citizen input during one of its 1998 meetings, the Gary Sanitary District board voted to privatize its wastewater system. At the end of the meeting, a dozen people who had watched the decision stood up to voice their dissent.¹⁹⁶ At a public hearing several days before, no one spoke out in favor of the proposal.¹⁹⁷

The city council promptly sprang into action to fight the privatization. Within one month of the board's decision,

various council members had filed three separate lawsuits challenging the proposed privatization.¹⁹⁸ Although judges dismissed every case,¹⁹⁹ this upfront resistance serves as an omen to the monstrous problems yet to come.

One lawsuit was particularly telling of the tension, negativity and feelings of vulnerability surrounding the deal, which several people found to be a hostile affront to civil liberties. Council member Gardest Gillespie and two other council members sued the mayor and the attorney for the sanitary district. They accused them of having "racially discriminatory and other illegal reasons" for wanting to privatize the operation. The suit alleges that the privatization is "part of an ongoing scheme to replace African-American managers, professionals and contractors with persons of European ancestry."²⁰⁰

Ignoring the legal controversy and the catcalls and derisive comments from a room full of residents, the sanitary board plowed ahead with the deal.²⁰¹ It gave the \$100 million, 10-year contract to a consortium led by United Water,²⁰² which has since bought out the other partners.²⁰³ As part of the deal, the consortium paid the district \$10 million.²⁰⁴

A week after the board signed the deal, more than 100 community members rallied on the steps of city hall to voice their opposition to the privatization. "No private company should control the access of the community," said one resident. "We demand a public referendum and be allowed to vote on the matter." Six city council members, the former mayor, a state representative and other officials joined the protest.²⁰⁵

Nevertheless, the water board stood firm in its support of the privatization.



First on the company's chopping block were the workers. The company tried to buy out the plant's 119 employees, offering them lump sum payments in exchange for their resignation.²⁰⁶ It wanted to eliminate 62 jobs.²⁰⁷

"It's a standard business practice, one that we have done at other places," said the communications manager for the corporation.²⁰⁸

Without hands to repair and maintain piping, what followed was no surprise. Poor service plagued the city. Broken sewer lines created sinkholes that went unaddressed for months,²⁰⁹ and overflowing sewers and collapsed sewer lines became all too common.^{210,211} Storm water tainted with raw or partially treated sewage flooded basements, ditches and streets.²¹²

Poor service hit the pockets of customers in towns surrounding Gary. In 2006, the sewer district nearly overcharged suburban residents by \$400,000. When lawyers for the outlying towns contested the inflated bills, United Water officials admitted that meters at the plant had been malfunctioning for more than a year and agreed to reduce the charges. Two years later, the company still had not replaced the defective meters.²¹³

Work that the corporation did do turned out to be a waste of money. It paid to have several sewers cleaned only to watch them fall apart afterwards. Between 2003 and 2007 there were more than 80 cave-ins, with many prompting road closures.²¹⁴

In 2007, federal investigators began scrutinizing the Gary Sanitary District at the request of the Justice Department, along with the Environmental Protection Agency. Shortly thereafter, they turned their attention to United Water's operations.²¹⁵

Despite the questionable service, and right after rates jumped 85 percent,²¹⁶ the sanitary district extended its contract with United Water for another five years and \$54 million in May 2008.²¹⁷

That same month, a state inspection found that the district, under United Water's watch, violated the district's discharge limits 84 times in the past two years, had at least 25 pieces of broken equipment, filed inadequate monitoring reports and failed to meet mandated deadlines.

In October 2008, federal investigators raided the district's offices as part of their multi-agency search for "evidence of environmental crime."²¹⁸

Table 4. What Happens When Corporations Take Over Water and Sewer Systems?

Many communities have had similar troubling experiences after turning their water and sewer systems over to corporations. Here is a list of common problems that happen with privatization.

Problems report	ed by local governments or consumers	Examples in this report
Pocketbook issues	Inflated costs, cost overruns, overestimated cost savings	Lynn, Mass.; Lee County, Fla.; Cranston, R.I.; Houston, Texas
	Rate hikes, high bills	North Brunswick, N.J.; Gary, Ind.; Cranston, R.I.; Fairbanks, Alaska; Fort Wayne, Ind.; Mequon, Wis.
	Fines or legal settlements for environmental problems	Burlingame, Calif.; Richmond, Calif.; Cranston, R.I.; Wilmington, Del.; Woonsocket, R.I.
	Contract termination fees	North Brunswick, N.J.; Scranton, Pa.
Service and	Maintenance and service problems	Lee County, Fla.; Gary, Ind.; Wilmington, Del.; Woonsocket, R.I.; Scranton, Pa.; Houston, Texas; Fort Wayne, Ind.
	Job cuts, staff size reductions, worse employee benefits (harder to maintain a qualified workforce)	Lynn, Mass.; Gary, Ind.; Fairfield-Suisun, Calif.; Petaluma, Calif.
	Violated contract or failed to complete contracted work	Lynn, Mass.; Lee County, Fla.; Houston, Texas
	Billing disputes with residents or city	Gary, Ind.; Wilmington, Del.; Houston, Texas
Environmental and human health concerns	Sewage spilling onto streets and waterways	Burlingame, Calif.; Richmond, Calif.; Gary, Ind.; Cranston, R.I.; Wilmington, Del.; Woonsocket, R.I.; Scranton, Pa.
	Sewage flooding homes or businesses	Richmond, Calif.; Gary, Ind.; Fairbanks, Alaska
	Bad odors	Cranston, R.I.; Wilmington, Del.
	Poor drinking water quality	Houston, Texas; Fort Wayne, Ind.

Case Studies II: The Fallout of Declining Federal Funding

Confronted by withering federal support, deteriorating infrastructure and stringent federal requirements to eliminate sewage overflows, several municipalities have fallen victim to the lure of privatization. City officials turned to the private sector under the duress of unfunded federal mandates. Wastewater systems, built years ago with federal grants, transferred hands and became subject to the whims of corporate water barons.

Instead of the support that communities desperately needed, privatization brought rate hikes, bad service and disregard for the public's well-being. Municipalities could not shake off their responsibilities and continued to bear the risks of environmental and human health violations.

Communities could have avoided the consequences of their unnecessary and disastrous experiments with privatization, if only the federal government had maintained its commitment to supporting clean and safe water.

Below are a few examples of what happens when municipalities, after losing federal support, hazard privatization. All of these systems had received funding under the discontinued Construction Grants Program, which provided more than \$67 billion of federal funding to publicly owned wastewater systems in the 1970s and 1980s.²¹⁹

"Back in the 1970s, when the Environmental Protection Agency required us to make improvements to bring our plant to the secondary treatment level, that was associated with a grant to build a new treatment facility. Now, those grants have gone away, but the mandates continue." – Peter Alviti, public works director in Cranston, R.I.²²⁰

A Sewage Washout in Cranston, R.I.

With falling federal support and growing federal requirements, Cranston's wastewater system descended into debt and disrepair. By 1997, it had fallen out of compliance with federal and state environmental regulations.²²¹ It needed nearly \$30 million in mandated improvements but owed \$8.6 million to the city's general fund.²²²

"When I became mayor in 1985, the federal government was stepping away from assistance to local municipalities," Cranston Mayor Michael Traficante said at the time. "So we had to find ways to maintain services but cut down on expenses." Traficante believed that privatization could meet those goals because of what he heard at a meeting of the Conference of Mayors,²²³ whose corporate sponsors include the eventual beneficiary of Cranston's contract.

In 1997, the city entered into a 25-year, \$400 million lease agreement with Triton Ocean State LLC, a subsidiary of Poseidon, which is a private U.S. corporation that manages desalination and other water treatment projects, for the operation and maintenance of its wastewater treatment plant.²²⁴ The company paid Cranston a \$48 million upfront fee and agreed to finance \$30 million of mandated capital projects.²²⁵In 2001, Triton delegated the lease to U.S. Filter, later called Veolia Water North America, and the contract was extended for five years.²²⁶

Over the term of the lease, the city expected to save between \$5.4 million and \$48 million — a wide range that was predicated on improvements in Cranston's credit rating, not on reductions in capital or operating costs. What's more, the assumption that it would improve the city's credit rating "runs counter to common sense and to criteria published by municipal bond rating agencies," according to the Office of the Inspector General of Massachusetts.²²⁷

As it turns out, Cranston's bond rating actually fell right after the city signed the lease²²⁸ and did not recover to its pre-privatization level until 2008 — more than 10 years later.²²⁹ In the words of investigators for the state's inspector general, the lease merely transferred "the burden for Cranston's past overspending habits to future taxpayers and ratepayers."²³⁰

Over the next few years, a laundry list of problems plagued the city:

- In 1998, 1.8 million gallons of partially treated sewage spilled into nearby waters, resulting in a \$20,000 fine.²³¹
- In 2000, the wastewater treatment facility allegedly violated air pollution control regulations, resulting in a \$3,250 fine.²³²
- In 2003, 5,500 gallons of sewage sludge, the solid material skimmed out of sewage water, spilled onto a city street.²³³



food&waterwatch Money Down the Drain: How Private Control of Water Wastes Public Resources

- In 2005, numerous odor complaints were made about the wastewater treatment plant.²³⁴ A state inspection found that the sludge was stockpiled on the floor of the sludge building, on the ground outside the building and even in the sump of a nearby storm drain.²³⁵ The same year, a sewer line collapsed, leading to an allegedly illegal discharge of sewage into the Pocasset River. Cranston took the fall and absolved Veolia of the financial burden by agreeing to repair the sewer and pay an \$8,500 penalty.²³⁶
- In 2006, objectionable odors resurfaced and an emissions test on a sludge incinerator found that the facility was emitting high levels of particulate matter, arsenic and cadmium.²³⁷
- In 2008, the state department of environmental protection found that Veolia violated several regulations: "improper management of sludge, improper maintenance of equipment, failure to comply with the emission limitations for sludge incinerators, and objectionable odors,"²³⁸ resulting in a \$28,000 fine.²³⁹

Under Veolia's watch, the operation of the plant led to sewage spills, odors and thousands of dollars in environmental fines. Meanwhile, annual sewer rates jumped 55 percent from \$229 in 1997 to \$354 in $2006.^{240}$ Cranston is paying too much for a bad deal.

Relentless Rate Hikes in Fairbanks, Alaska

Fairbanks, Alaska, auctioned off its water and sewer systems to the highest bidder, whose bid wasn't that high.

After 10 years of study and two years of public scrutiny in a bitterly contested process, the final decision came in October 1997. The city had just two days to approve the sale and be open for business or terminate the whole process. Facing this hard deadline, the city rushed through its final decision to siphon

off its utilities, $^{\rm 241}$ for only \$2 million, to Fairbanks Water & Sewer, Inc. $^{\rm 242}$

Residents were not pleased to learn that the water and sewer system was basically given away. "They paid \$2 million for a utility company that has assets of over \$15 million," said resident Scott Coltellaro in a letter to the editor of the local paper disparaging the company's requested rate hike. "The person or persons responsible for giving away the utility should have to pay the difference of \$13 million back to every property owner who lives in the city."²⁴³

The company knew the system's real value, and tried to use it to reap profits off the back of residents. It asked state regulators to set the value of the water and sewer system at \$15 million — more than seven times the \$2 million it paid for it. The higher value would have allowed the company to charge higher rates and take home more profit. Regulators denied the request and said that the company should only be allowed to profit from its actual investment —\$2 million.²⁴⁴

The sale fleeced Fairbanks residents. Two years after 182,000 gallons of water spewed into a hotel basement in 2001,²⁴⁵ the business owner filed a million-dollar lawsuit against the city and the utility claiming their negligence to turn off water to the building resulted in huge damages.²⁴⁶

Meanwhile, all residents were enduring a string of rate hikes. When the investors purchased the systems, they had to agree to wait five years before collecting profits, so that all earnings could go back into the utility. As soon as that period expired in 2002, water and sewer rates jumped by \$12 a month, allowing the investors to pocket a 12.4 percent return on the system.²⁴⁷

In 2005, the company kicked up rates again by 16.6 percent for water and 11.3 percent for sewer service.²⁴⁸ The American Association of Retired Persons intervened. The organization argued the high bills could adversely affect people living on fixed incomes, such as retirees. It also challenged the company's request to hold the public hearing in Anchorage, six hours south of Fairbanks. It was concerned that the distance would impede public participation.²⁴⁹

Thanks in part to the work of AARP, regulators sided with the public, not only on the location of the hearing,²⁵⁰ but also on the rates. Regulators denied the 2003 hike and required the company to refund the interim rates charged from 2005 to 2006.²⁵¹ The company appealed this decision.²⁵²

> Then, in 2006, for the second time in nine months, the company sought to hike rates by as much as 36 percent.²⁵³ Regulators denied this request because they wanted to hear it separately



from the first case. 254 A month later, the company reapplied, hoping to raise rates by 19 percent for water and 15 percent for sewer. 255

In 2007, with two previous rate requests unresolved, the company filed for another hike. It wanted to increase water rates by 20 percent and sewer rates by 6 in 2007 and then both by 5 percent in 2008, 2009 and 2010. If approved, the pending proposal would allow the company to take home more money by upping the rate of return to 13.85 percent.²⁵⁶

A Shortsighted Approach in Danbury, Conn.

Danbury, Conn., wanted an easy way to balance its municipal budget, so in 1997, the city leased its sewers to U.S. Filter, in exchange for a \$10 million upfront payment.

The corporation planned to recover the cash advance over 20-year term through annual management fees of \$3.1 million from the city. Meanwhile, Veolia could expand the system to neighboring communities as long as the city received 35 percent of the revenue.²⁵⁷ The company could pocket the rest.

In effect, the city will end up paying \$22 million for the \$10 million windfall. A concession fee is like an expensive loan that the city repays off the back of its residents.

Charles Conway of EPA criticized Danbury's decision as shortsighted. "The driving force of the Danbury contract is the upfront \$10 million concession fee," he said. "Many municipal officials are using these concession fees for short term gain at the expense of the long term viability of their wastewater infrastructure."²⁵⁸

Causing a Stink in Wilmington, Del.

Wilmington, Del., thought privatization would solve all of its sewer problems, but within three years, the city found its treatment plant in worse shape than ever.

In 1997, Wilmington entered into a 20-year, \$164 million lease agreement with U.S. Filter. The company paid the city \$1 million for administrative costs and promised to make \$13 million in capital improvements.²⁵⁹

The city soon discovered its mistake. The company's failure to make necessary upgrades and repairs caused chronic pollution problems. At least six times in nine months in 1999 and 2000, the plant had violated its permit and dumped undertreated sewage into the Delaware River. The state Department of Natural Resources and Environmental Control threatened sanctions.

Just three years into the deal, the *News Journal*, the local newspaper, issued harsh criticism. Acknowledging that many people had opposed the original contract fearing rate hikes, the newspaper's editorial board said, "Few worried that the plant would become more of an environmental problem than it already was, but that is what has happened."

"No more excuses," it editorialized. "Fix the plant or replace the operator." 260

The city didn't heed this advice. Three months later, the sewer system dumped 19 million gallons of raw, untreated sewage into a nearby creek because of an easily preventable problem. A pumping station was without power for nine hours because of a power outage and the failure of backup equipment.²⁶¹

For this major spill and the ongoing series of violations, the state fined the city and the company \$91,000. Nicholas DiPasquale, secretary of the state Department of Natural Resources and Environmental Control, said, "The City of Wilmington and its contract operator U.S. Filter must ensure the proper management and operation of the wastewater treatment plant to protect public health and the environment."²⁶²

This advice, too, went unheeded. By 2002, the sewage treatment process was causing such a stink that the Department of Natural Resources and Environmental Control cited the plant for odor violations. A year later, the odors — described as fishy or rotten — were still wafting over parts of the city.²⁶³

"It's pungent enough to wake you from a dead sleep," said resident Tina Robinson, who had been complaining about the stench for three years. "It would be encouraging if in fact they identified a chemical or a process that's causing it, and it would be nice if they told the community if there was any long-term risk."²⁶⁴ food&waterwatch



A state environmental scientist had to come into the city to investigate it. He believed the source of the stench was a common sewage treatment process, adding, "It looks like something as simple as working with the operator of the plant can probably abate the odor." The city had to conduct a thorough study of the treatment plant's operation.²⁶⁵

Despite its poor performance, Veolia battled the city for three years to increase its annual payment. Finally in 2007, through an official arbitration process, the sides reached an agreement on an alternative calculation of the amount the city would pay the company. Essentially, Veolia finagled an extra \$1 million onto its 2008 fee bringing the total up to \$9.8 million.²⁶⁶ The remaining annual fees may be similarly affected.

The same year, the city demanded a 55 percent hike in the \$15.8 million annual fee paid by New Castle County for treating its wastewater, which accounts for at least 70 percent of the sewage treated at the regional plant. County officials balked at the request and demanded to see details about the city's budget and its payments to Veolia.²⁶⁷ After 18 months of failed negotiations with the county, the city asked the American Arbitration Association to intervene and help settle the dispute.²⁶⁸

Meanwhile, sewage spills continue to plague the city. Dozens of sewage overflow outlets send more than a billion gallons of contaminated wastewater into area waterways every year.²⁶⁹

Environmental Woes in Woonsocket, R.I.

Privatization was a flop in this former mill town in northeastern Rhode Island.

Hoping to meet all regulatory requirements, Woonsocket decided to privatize the facility to U.S. Filter in 1999.²⁷⁰ Under a 20-year, \$75 million contract,²⁷¹ the company agreed to finance the improvements necessary to bring the wastewater system into environmental compliance.²⁷² It turns out that task was too much for the company.

In 2001, the wastewater treatment facility was cited for spilling 11,000 gallons of sewage into the Peters River, resulting in a \$25,000 fine.²⁷³ For five months in 2002, the plant released wastewater that contained too much ammonia. Veolia also neglected to install required equipment and failed to submit an adequate operations and maintenance manual to the state. As a result, the state Department of Environmental Management fined the city and Veolia \$28,400.²⁷⁴

Then, in 2005, every day for at least four days after a heavy rainstorm, 26 million gallons of partially treated sewage and storm water runoff spilled into the Blackstone River. Equipment was broken and unable to do important secondary treatment of wastewater, and no one would say how long it would be before the plant resumed full treatment.²⁷⁵

"They lost their biological treatment," said Warren Towne, supervising engineer of the department of environmental management. "It breaks down the biological matter — human feces and whatever goes down the toilet and sink, and industrial wastewater. They lost the ability to break that down."²⁷⁶

In 2007, EPA ordered the utility to stop its harmful raw sewage overflows²⁷⁷ and issued a formal action requiring \$50,000 worth of work to achieve compliance.

By 2008, the plant had been out of compliance with the Clean Water Act for at least three years. In total, over the preceding five years, the state Department of Environmental Management issued seven informal enforcement actions and five formal actions against the treatment plant, including one requiring \$25,000 in supplemental environmental projects.²⁷⁸

The public sector had to step up and teach the company about permit compliance. The Department of Environmental Management selected a Woonsocket wastewater operator to attend a training program, called Wastewater Management Boot Camp.²⁷⁹

Veolia failed to bring in expertise to correct its environmental problems. In the end, the public had to lead the way.

Nickel and Dimed in Scranton, Pa.

Privatization forced Scranton, Pa., to the brink of bank-ruptcy.

Scranton, designated a distressed city since the early 1990s, ²⁸⁰ was facing growing infrastructure needs and falling cash reserves. In search of a new revenue source, the city, along with the neighboring borough of Dunmore, decided to privatize the regional sewer authority in 1999.²⁸¹

Without competitive bidding, AmericanAnglian — a partnership between British Anglian Water and American Water, the largest water corporation in the United States — received the 20-year, \$134 million lease to operate, maintain and manage the sewer system.²⁸² In exchange, the company paid Scranton and Dunmore an \$8 million concession fee, with Scranton receiving 80 percent. Effectively, the cashstrapped cities found a way around a law preventing them from taking money from the sewer authority's plush cash reserve, which at the time exceeded \$12 million.²⁸³

The piper, however, would soon come to collect.

The company had such poor performance that in 2002, EPA had to order the city and company to repair the sewers, correct their operation and maintenance problems and stop their illegal sewage discharges.²⁸⁴ Although the contract specified that American Water should pay for maintenance costs and the sewer authority would cover capital improvement costs, the company constantly contested which projects should be its responsibility.²⁸⁵

After the first 5 years, in 2004, American Water wanted a 22 percent increase in its fees, which would have forced Dunmore customers to pay an additional \$8 million over the remaining 15 years of the contract. The company had already hiked fees 45.6 percent the previous year, and residents already were paying about \$300 a year for sewer service.²⁸⁶

The cities decided to exit the deal, assuming that they would not have to pay a termination fee because one was not specified in the contract. But the company took them to arbitration. A judge upheld the arbitrator's judgment in favor of the company, and the cities had to pay it \$6.6 million to refund the remaining balance on the concession fee.²⁸⁷ As the local paper editorialized, "[T]his is a case of pay me now or pay me later, and the later is here."²⁸⁸

By 2007, Scranton was more than \$100 million in debt and had to borrow \$10 million to balance its 2007 operating budget. The city had no idea how it would pay the termination fee.²⁸⁹ This privatization was almost the final blow that sent the ailing city into bankruptcy.²⁹⁰

Before that could happen, the mayor arrived at a creative solution. Instead of returning to faulty corporate devices, he turned to the public sector. He sold the city's storm water system to the regional sewer authority for \$7 million and used the proceeds to pay American Water.²⁹¹ The sewer authority took out an \$8 million loan²⁹² and hiked sewer fees by 56.5 percent, costing the average household an extra \$136 a year.²⁹³

Frank Naughton, who had served on the sewer authority's board of directors when the contract was signed, had predicted that the deal would come back to haunt the community. He even had issued a prescient warning to Scranton and Dunmore. When he testified against the contract at a public hearing, he said that his main concern was that the cities would have to repay \$6.6 million if they exited the agreement after the first five years.²⁹⁴

"It is like 'I told you so," he said. "The quick fix was not the quick fix. The rooster has come home to roost."²⁹⁵

By the end of it all, Mayor Chris Doherty acknowledged that American Water got the better end of the deal. "What we got is money to pay bills. That's it," he said. "What they made sure is they got their money back in the end. They didn't invest in improvements. … They didn't spend a dime."²⁹⁶

Case Studies III: Saving Money with Public Operation

"Public employees provide service better, cheaper, faster," said Jack Sombati of AFSCME Ohio Council 8. "Companies take profit out of the quality of their work. Our employees are in it for the service."²⁹⁷

Akron residents were wise to reject privatization of their sewers. The public sector typically is just as — if not more — efficient as the private sector, and several cities realized considerable cost savings by taking back public control over their water and sewer systems.

Below are several examples of how cities kicked out corporate operators to save money.

Public Relief from Corporate Maelstrom in Houston, Texas

After more than a decade of faulty corporate operators, the city of Houston decided to end all its water contracts and bring the public service completely in-house.

Houston's movement to public control began when Michael Marcotte took office as the city's public works director in 2005. During his first year on the job, the division reassessed the privatization of the water plants and discovered that it wasn't beneficial. "We believe that we can operate these plants as efficiently and effectively as the private sector," said Marcotte. "While we are committed to private sector contracts in many areas, I think in this area, we can do a better job."²⁹⁸

Indeed, scandal and incompetence marred the city's water privatization experience. In 1996, a federal investigation began on alleged questionable financial transactions involving consultants hired by PSG, a subsidiary of Veolia (then Vivendi). The company had hired high-profile consultants to lobby city officials around two big-ticket deals, both of which came to naught. It unsuccessfully rebid for a contract to operate the city's Southeast Water Purification Plant and tried, unsuccessfully, to get the city to privatize its Public Utilities Division.²⁹⁹

United Water beat out PSG for the \$16.3 million contract to operate the water treatment plant, but the plant switched hands again five years later. In 2001, the city awarded a \$46 million five-year contract to Enron's Azurix, now part of American Water.

United Water didn't take kindly to being booted out, and for the next few years the city and the company were embroiled in a legal battle over unpaid bills and a multimillion-dollar maintenance dispute. The company filed a lawsuit seeking



\$900,000 from the city, which supposedly failed to pay it for services rendered under the terms of the contract. The city responded by filing a countersuit claiming United Water failed to properly maintain equipment, as required in the contract, resulting in \$1.9 million in damages.^{300,301}

In September 2007, after six years of entanglement in a series of appeals, the city and the company finally decided to drop the case.^{302,303} Despite the inconclusive ending, the city ran up more than \$370,000 in legal support services fees.³⁰⁴

After a legal fight in 2007, the city gave the boot to American Water, too, deciding once-and-for-all to bring the operation in-house. The city expects to save an impressive 17 percent, or \$2 million, operating the plant with public employees.³⁰⁵

Houston had no more success when it decided to privatize the design, construction and operation of a new treatment plant on Lake Houston. Azurix, then a subsidiary of Enron, was vying for the \$150 million water contract. A city hall committee twice recommended the doomed water company, and twice the water department objected and required the staff to recalculate and incorporate different figures.³⁰⁶

A citizens' board voted to grant the contract to Montgomery Watson, Inc., which later merged with another company and took the name MWH Constructors. The company's bid came in \$17 million below Azurix's. "This has been a very long process, longer than we thought," said David Berg, chairperson of the water department. "I recall (the mayor's chief administrative officer) saying to us it'll be six months, six meetings and it'll be over, no big deal."³⁰⁷

Corporate lobbyists and campaign contributions marred the negotiations. Azurix had heavy hands in the game. One of its lobbyists was a former city attorney and another was Mayor Lee Brown's campaign fundraiser. Brown also received the maximum \$10,000 corporate contribution from two Azurix players, including Enron. What's more, the mayor had a close relationship with Enron Chairperson Ken Lay,³⁰⁸ a name that later would become synonymous with scandal and fraud.

Nevertheless, Montgomery Watson had the advantage because its allies included a Metro board member and close friend of David Berg, chairperson of the water division. "I think the public would be shocked if they knew how business is so concentrated among a few players in the city," said Berg. "There are voices in the city that are heard, because of political considerations, because of contributions and things like that."³⁰⁹

In July 2001, Montgomery Watson won the \$104 million contract and promised to build the Northeast Water Purification Plant in two and half years.³¹⁰ The city's water division estimated savings of \$40 million over the 10-year term.³¹¹ Time would tell another story.

Three years later, before the plant treated its first drop of water, the city had to pump another \$42 million into the project to expand the production volume. Council member Bert Keller opposed the measure, claiming that Mont-gomery Watson cut costs by using sub-par materials and equipment and pocketed the savings. "There have been a lot of change orders and basically they have substituted less quality equipment than what was on the original plan," said Keller. "They haven't shown us the paper trail."³¹²

Finally completed in June 2004, the \$97 million water purification plant was able to produce as much as 40 million gallons of water a day for people to drink — not that anyone would want to. The water was bad.

"You can't drink it," said David Berg, the chairperson of the water board that oversees the plant. The water repeatedly failed to meet EPA standards.³¹³

"They have not delivered a plant that creates water with the standards of purity that we set," said Berg. The plant was unable to consistently meet even the lowest standards set in the contract. According to Berg, the corporation was "mortified" by the terrible water its plant produced. The company said it could take 10 months and \$6 million to correct the problem, which Berg demanded that they pay to correct. "They constantly told us what a thin (profit) margin they were working on, and we told them we were aware of that and we really didn't care," said Berg.³¹⁴

On January 31, 2008, Houston terminated its contract with Montgomery Watson and took control over its Northeast water purification plant. "We're pursuing [operating cost] savings that are difficult to accomplish within the constraints of the service agreement," explained Jeff Taylor, the deputy director of the city's utilities division, adding, "We believe we're the best operators in this region."³¹⁵

The city expects to save about 8 percent, or \$800,000, by operating the Northeast plant with public workers. The corporation, however, plans to take legal action against the city, saying, "[w]e will definitely not go gently into the night."³¹⁶

Numerous Benefits in Fairfield-Suisun, Calif.

In Fairfield and Suisun, Calif., public operators are saving money and improving service.

In January 2008, after three decades of contracting out the operation and management of its sewer system, the Fairfield-Suisun Sewer District unanimously voted to bring its system in-house and kick out United Water.³¹⁷

Earlier, the sewer district had suspected that it could get a better deal, so it hired consultants to assess the sewers.³¹⁸ What the consultants uncovered was far more than convincing. They found that public operation would reduce operational costs by 10 to 15 percent,³¹⁹and these savings will come without the detrimental cuts that United Water would have made to employee retirement plans.³²⁰

"Public employees provide service better, cheaper, faster." – Jack Sombati, AFSCME Ohio Council 8 food&waterwatch



The district offers employees more competitive compensation packages that can better attract and retain qualified staff from the increasingly limited pool of qualified applicants.³²¹United Water, on the other hand, was failing to maintain a steady workforce, which hurt its performance.³²² It had five different plant managers over the preceding fiveyear period,³²³ and was unable to fill the position at the time of the consultants' assessment.³²⁴

A well-trained workforce can better prevent sewage overflows, and is better equipped to deal with them if they do occur. Overall, with less staff turnover and more oversight over the sewers, public operators are more likely to meet permit requirements. For the Fairfield-Suisun Sewer District, public and environmental health was an important factor. Even when it contracted out its sewers, the sewer district, as the owner, is ultimately responsible for compliance and workplace safety.^{325,326} Privatization failed to transfer risk to the private sector.

Kathy Hopkins, the general manager of the district, noted this failure as a reason to put the sewers back in public hands. "We can't push off risk anymore," she said, "so we might as well take back control."³²⁷

What's more, the district found that public control benefits the local economy. It believed it would have had to pay United Water, a subsidiary of French multinational Suez, as much as 20 percent profit to renew the contract.³²⁸ Instead of padding the pockets of foreign stockholders, the district opted to keep money in the local economy by using it to maintain a qualified workforce.³²⁹

Corporations were imposing increasingly high profit requirements as competition for contracts fell. In 2004, only three companies bid for the district's contract, and the proposals were less competitive than in the past. Continued consolidation of the water industry has decreased competition and increased contract prices.³³⁰

Had the district not reclaimed the sewer system, households would have had to pay higher sewer rates to meet the company's demands for more money.³³¹

Privatization Too Expensive for Petaluma, Calif.

In November 2007, two months before Fairfield-Suisun reclaimed their sewers, Petaluma, Calif., unanimously voted to take back its wastewater treatment system from Veolia.³³²

After nearly 30 years of private operation, the wastewater treatment system was set to return to public hands at the end of 2008, when the city phased out the old plant with the introduction of a new water recycling facility.³³³

The city opted not to privatize the new plant after a cost analysis determined that public operation would be "more efficient and effective than operation by a private contractor."³³⁴ Petaluma expects to save \$1.6 million over the first three years.³³⁵ That's an astonishing 18 percent on the total cost of operating the recycling plant.

The public saves money by removing the contracting costs and profit requirement. A water corporation typically would have taken home 15 percent on top of the direct costs to run the facility. 336

What's more, the city will save money while still offering higher salaries and better benefits, which attract and retain qualified personnel.³³⁷ The only reduction that privatization offered was in employee compensation.³³⁸

Saving Households Hundreds of Dollars in Felton, Calif.

After a long, arduous struggle, the residents of Felton, Calif., won a resounding victory for public water in 2008 when they wrested control of their utility from the clutches of California American Water, a local subsidiary of German giant RWE.³³⁹ For more than half a decade, Felton Friends of Locally Owned Water, a grassroots community group, organized film screenings, fundraisers and petitions to successfully challenge corporate rule and join the San Lorenzo Valley Water District, a local public utility.³⁴⁰ With the support of Felton FLOW, the district successfully negotiated a deal with the corporation to buy the system for \$13.4 million, including \$2.9 million in debt assumption.³⁴¹

This triumphant conclusion came three years after Felton passed a ballot initiative to raise \$11 million in bonds to buy their waterworks.³⁴² Through the public referendum, residents agreed to pay an extra \$560 in their property taxes over the next few decades to cover the purchase.³⁴³

Despite the tax hike, residents actually saved money with the takeover because of huge decreases in water rates. When the system transferred to public hands, the average household water bill dropped from \$225 to about \$80,³⁴⁴ saving families an impressive \$870 a year.³⁴⁵ Plus, the district did not need to increase rates to cover additional expenses associated with the sale.³⁴⁶ In total, after accounting for the tax increase and the rate reduction, the typical family saved \$310 a year with public control.³⁴⁷

What's more, Felton FLOW estimated that the San Lorenzo Valley Water District could cut operational costs by as much as 80 percent. The district expected savings to come from new synergies and efficiencies.³⁴⁸

The transition to public hands went smoothly,³⁴⁹ and the finance manager of the San Lorenzo Valley Water District reported, "Very positive input from most Felton customers who have called in."³⁵⁰

Cutting Out the Fat in Fort Wayne, Ind.

On the northern edges of Fort Wayne, Ind., communities finally have the clean, public water that they've longed for.

In February 2008,³⁵¹ after fighting for public control for more than five years, Fort Wayne successfully took over the area's water and sewer systems from Aqua Indiana,³⁵² a subsidiary of Aqua America, the second largest publicly traded U.S. water corporation. Before extending the benefit of public water to the company's southern customers, the city wanted to finalize the northern acquisition. The purchase price was the last bugbear.

Aqua Indiana had balked at the city's \$16.9 million offer for the system and challenged the figure in court.³⁵³ It wanted to squeeze a little bit more money out of the public, even though in a quarterly financial filing, Aqua America itself admitted that city's offer was "in excess of the book value of the assets relinquished." Nevertheless, the corporation Public control of water and sewer service in Fort Wayne, Indiana, saved households more than \$370 a year.

reached a settlement with the city and agreed to allow the sale on the condition that the results of its legal proceedings determine the final price.³⁵⁴ As of November 2008, this case was still pending, but that didn't stop the city from improving services.

Immediately after the public takeover, Fort Wayne began upgrading the systems. Public workers, joined by Mayor Tom Henry, installed dozens of fire hydrants throughout the community to improve fire protection. Residents quickly noted higher quality water. The clear city water pleased community members like Ed Steger, who had complained of Aqua's hard, discolored water.³⁵⁵

Sewer service improved, too. According to Fort Wayne City Utilities, which treated the company's wastewater, Aqua Indiana owed the city more than \$2 million for wastewater treatment, and it neglected sewer upkeep allowing the piping to deteriorate. Ted Nitza, a program manager for the city utilities, called Aqua Indiana the city's "worst performing contract customer."³⁵⁶

By assuming control over the sewers, the city finally could collect payment for treating the area's wastewater.³⁵⁷

The city can provide better water, improve service and rejuvenate the systems — all at a lower price. A typical household outside city limits had to pay \$44 a month for water and sewer service from Fort Wayne City Utilities.³⁵⁸ That's an impressive \$31 less than the \$75 a month that an Aqua customer in southern Fort Wayne had to pay.³⁵⁹ In total, public control saved households more than \$370 a year.³⁶⁰

Although it sounds like a great feat, the city utility has saved its customers money because it does not have to turn profit. Aqua Indiana, on the other hand, will take home \$4.2 million just from the pockets of its remaining customers in the southern areas around Fort Wayne.³⁶¹

Fort Wayne's department of public works and utilities has earned the support of residents and proven that it can cut costs. Through a six-point plan, the department saved

food&waterwatch Money Down the Drain: How Private Control of Water Wastes Public Resources

residents \$10 million over a seven-year period. The improvement program assessed and fine-tuned more than 30 processes to remove inefficiencies and improve quality. Because of this innovative project, *Public Works Magazine* named Fort Wayne's department of public works and utilities "Department of the Year" in 2007.³⁶²

Lower Bills in Mequon, Wis.

During a primary election on September 9, 2008, voters in Mequon, Wis., went to the polls and approved by an astonishing 6-to-1 margin a ballot initiative to allow the city to take over their water utility.³⁶³ We Energies, the owner at the time, wanted out of the water business and had spent the previous four years searching for a buyer.³⁶⁴

After two years of rate hikes sent household bills up 35 percent, the city decided to look into a public takeover.³⁶⁵ After hiring an independent analyst to assess the costs,³⁶⁶ the city promised that the public operators could provide high quality water at a lower price. Mequon bought the system for \$14.8 million using 20-year tax-exempt bonds that it will recover from water bills — not from taxes.³⁶⁷

What's more, the city will cut water rates. The typical household's bill will drop from \$825 a year to around \$600 a year. Cheap public financing, efficient city operators and elimination of tax and profit requirements made this dramatic reduction possible.³⁶⁸

The city planned to begin operating the system on the first day of 2009. $^{\rm 369}$



Recommendations: The Public Can Do It Better

Not all public officials resort to risky privatization endeavors. In fact, many officials have taken a more responsible approach when confronted with challenging needs. They have worked with public employees to develop creative ways to reduce costs and lessen the burden of rejuvenating their aging water and sewer systems.

Local Action: Public Utilities Save Money

How can municipalities reduce costs?

Inter-Municipal Cooperation — **Public-public partnerships.** This is the most common form of restructuring for public utilities, according to a study of New York State.

Cooperative investment of funds;

- Mutual aid agreements;
- Contracting with another division or department of government;
- Joint service production to pool resources and labor;³⁷⁰
- Bulk orders through cooperative purchasing to reduce chemicals and equipment costs.^{371, 372}

Technology and Modernization.

- Predictive, proactive maintenance can save up to 40 percent in maintenance costs.
- Modern inventory and warehousing systems reduce parts and supplies inventory costs, by doing *just in time* deliveries and linking purchasing/warehousing with maintenance management systems.³⁷³
- Plant upgrades, while costly at first, can pay for themselves over several years, e.g., improved monitoring equipment helps prevent violations and penalties. ³⁷⁴
- Reusing existing structures saves money, e.g., retrofitting existing buildings.
- Green infrastructure, like interdepartmental green roofs, can save on treatment costs.

Government Entrepreneurship.

• Entrepreneurial sales of goods and services, including laboratory services, to public and private clients bring in additional revenue and help achieve economies of scale.³⁷⁵

Utilities should involve their employees in the process of improving operating efficiency. Public employees have experience working the plant, know a great deal about it and undoubtedly have constructive comments about how to run it better.³⁷⁶

Here are several examples of how public utilities have championed innovative cost-cutting measures:

Ann Arbor, Mich. The city consolidated a variety of departments, including water and wastewater, into a single public services area. By combining and streamlining cost centers, customer service, administration and planning, the city was able to achieve cost savings of at least 20 percent. With jobs standardized and cross-funded, the city also avoided having to make painful layoffs.³⁷⁷

"In a public utility, customers are its shareholders and they should be involved in key decision-making." – Sue McCormick, Ann Arbor's public service areas administrator.³⁷⁸

Lansing, Mich. The city regionalized its water system to improve quality and keep rates down.³⁷⁹ Lansing took on the water services of several townships surrounding the city and sold bulk water to others. This customer growth allowed Lansing to achieve greater economies of scale and stabilize water rates.³⁸⁰ The entire process was all done with great public input. The city created a forum that brought together the affected communities and water experts to have an open discussion. The city also created the Mid-Michigan Water Authority to build trust among all the communities and to enable cooperative projects.³⁸¹

Ukiah, Calif. When Ukiah renovated its wastewater treatment plant, it reused existing buildings, instead of tearing them down. This helped to save taxpayers millions of dollars.

"Throughout the upgrade, we've emphasized the reuse of structures and other items. It's pretty phenomenal how much we've been able to save and reuse. We're essentially taking the same structures in place and converting them. It saves millions of dollars over a complete rebuild. ... At every step we utilize and reuse what we can. It reduces the amount of additional water we use, and essentially it's just good business." – Jesse Pagliaro, plant supervisor at Ukiah's wastewater treatment plant³⁸²

National Action: Public Money for Public Utilities

Although many good public operators have successfully cut costs and improved service for consumers, the nation's water woes are too great for just individual utilities to tackle on their own.

Many cities and towns are finding it difficult to balance their budgets. Their credit ratings are being downgraded, and the price of financing necessary improvements is skyrocketing. They need a cheaper option. Communities need the federal government to step in and help, to provide just a portion of the assistance it has given corporations and banks struggling with the same tumultuous economy.

For the sake of our nation and its future, Congress must renew its commitment to protecting the country's water by establishing a trust fund for clean and safe water and a national infrastructure reinvestment bank. By sidestepping **Nashville, Tenn.** In 1998, when two corporations descended on Nashville to push the city to privatize its water system, the city council gave the public utility five years to prove itself and reduce costs. It took only a few months for the public operators to meet their rate-reduction goal and cut residential water rates by a quarter. In the first three years, the public utility saved \$8.5 million through reengineering. By 2001, the public utility had already far exceeded expectations and brought the operating budget down to \$65.5 million — \$3 million more than its goal. Nashville rejected privatization because the public was already saving money.

"We were already on the verge of cost savings, so why pay somebody else to do what we were close to accomplishing ourselves?" – David Tucker, assistant director of Nashville's Metro Water Services.³⁸³

Kansas City, Mo. The water services department joined forces with several neighbors to form a multi-county, multi-city purchasing consortium. This allowed the utility to save at least 10 percent on equipment and supply costs. In the first year, it saved 35 percent on the cost of buying a new fleet.³⁸⁴

Miami-Dade County Water and Sewer Department, Fla. In 1998, the utility partnered with local unions, including AFSCME 121, to stave off privatization attempts.³⁸⁵ Through the Partnership Optimizing WASD's Efficiency and Reengineering (POWER) program, the department empowered its employees to develop and implement a number of innovative and cost-cutting initiatives. Through fiscal year 2007, the program had produced nearly \$28.8 million in savings,³⁸⁶ while maintaining or improving services. In 2007, National Association of Clean Water Agencies awarded the Miami-Dade County Water and Sewer Department a Gold Peak Performance Award in recognition of its outstanding compliance record.³⁸⁷

the contentious appropriations process, the trust fund and infrastructure bank would safeguard our water infrastructure, our environment and our economy.

There are trust funds to support our harbors, our highways and even our botanical gardens. Clean water, a public resource utilized by all communities, certainly deserves the same protection.

A federal water trust fund will provide a steady and reliable source of funding for needed projects across the country. It will enable the country to reach water quality goals uniformly instead of focusing issue by issue. It will address issues equitably, particularly the needs of small and rural communities.

A national infrastructure reinvestment bank will fund larger water projects with regional or national significance and that promote economic growth. Thankfully, President Barack Obama understands the massive water needs facing the country. His administration supports the proposed infrastructure bank to raise and distribute the money necessary to upgrade the underpinnings of our nation's prosperity, ranging from highways and bridges to water and wastewater projects.

Tools of the Trade: A Five-Point Guide to Help Fight Privatization in Your Community

Jack Sombati and Greg Coleridge, of Akron's Citizens to Save Our Sewers, offered several words of advise to communities fighting privatization proposals in their communities. Here's what they had to say:

- 1. **Start early.** "It's so important to start early," said Coleridge. "Don't wait around until the general idea is codified. When the idea was first floated, we started organizing. When people first start talking about even off-the-cuff — start organizing. You've got to start early."³⁸⁹
- 2. Set your goal. Find out who can stop the privatization and how you plan to get them to do that. For example, you might target certain city council members to vote against a deal.
- 3. Develop a constituency to pressure the decision maker. "Get a citizens' group together," said Sombati. "Get the labor unions together. Get the facts. Get the information. There's a wealth of knowledge out there. It's not easy. You have to get the troops out. Citizens will get involved. The African American and Hispanic communities, it's very important to get those groups together. Convince council members. A citizens' movement can stop and win many things, if it's in the interest of their community."³⁹⁰
- 4. Figure out how you can use the constituency you've organized to influence the decision maker. "We had debates and community forums with basic education," Coleridge said. An education campaign "fortifies awareness and helps with recruitment." You must act and educate yourself and your community. "You have to have both they work synergistically," he added.³⁹¹
- 5. Contact Food & Water Watch for help with developing your campaign and for information about privatization. "Food & Water Watch's help in so many ways was instrumental in the formation of Citizens SOS, while we gathered signatures to gain ballot access, and during our campaign once we reached the ballot to educate voters on the pitfalls of privatization," Coleridge said.³⁹²

However, during the drafting of any infrastructure investment legislation, it would be wise to differentiate between private financing and private control. As written in the 2007 Senate bill, the bank will grant an explicit preference to projects that leverage private financing, "including public-private partnerships,"³⁸⁸ a code word for a certain type of privatization. While it's good for private investors to buy public bonds and support public endeavors, water projects and water utilities must remain publicly controlled, owned, managed and operated to get the best deal for the taxpayer and the consumer.

Congress must strike the preference for privatization from the infrastructure bank bill. If it fails to remove it, the bank could provide a strong incentive for public utilities to enter into costly and irresponsible contracts with water corporations. While many cities and towns desperately need federal assistance, funding that comes with corporate strings attached could end up costing the public far more than ever expected.

Conclusions

The turmoil of the foreclosure crisis is washing over municipalities across the nation. Unfunded federal mandates and the tight municipal bond market have left many cities and towns pinching pennies and devising specious privatization schemes.

But, privatization is not the model for economic recovery and water system rejuvenation. From high costs and inefficiency to unaccountable and irresponsible operators, a deluge of problems has swamped communities that turned to the private sector.

Corporations prioritize earnings over quality, and stockholders over consumers. They seek good returns by cutting corners, neglecting maintenance and hiking rates. Then they further pad investor pockets by downsizing the workforce and stripping away worker benefits. Inflated prices, higher household bills and lost jobs are the last thing that families need in these tough economic times.

Congress should not subsidize and incentivize such corporate abuse. The country needs a federal water trust fund and national infrastructure bank to protect our valuable water supplies, but the programs should fund only public utilities and public projects. If taxpayers front the money for these programs, they should be the primary beneficiaries — not foreign investors.

Public money for public utilities is the best way to help the economy recover and to ensure clean, safe and affordable water for generations to come.

Appendix A: Methodology for Water and Sewer Rate Comparison

Data Collection

We first searched Web sites of government agencies in every state to find water or sewer rate data. This method produced information for 12 states. Search terms used were a combination of "water," "sewer," "wastewater," "rate," "rate survey," "rate comparison," "bill comparison" and "price."

Government Agencies. We searched the Web sites of the public utility commission and rate advocate in every state to find compiled rate information. Five state agencies — for Alaska, Arizona, New Mexico, West Virginia and Wisconsin — compiled both water and sewer rates. Another five agencies — for New Hampshire, New Jersey, Ohio, Utah and Wyoming — surveyed water rates, while the Maine Public Utilities Commission provided water rates for all utilities in the state. Allegheny County Sanitary Authority, Pa., compiled sewer rates charged by the 83 communities in its service area.

For every state missing data, we looked online for a league of local governments to search their Web sites for rate survey information. Particularly, when the previous search produced the rates of only private utilities, we tried to find complementary rate data of public systems from the state municipal league.

State Leagues of Local Governments. From this search, we found municipal rates for three states. The Indiana Association of Cities and Towns and League of Oregon Cities and Texas Municipal League surveyed the rates of their municipal members.

When the above queries yielded no results for a state, a general Internet search was performed to find any other information. Using the same search terms as before, we focused on three general permutations: [state name] and "water and sewer rate survey;" [state name] and "water and wastewater rate survey;" and [state name] and "water rate survey." This search produced information from engineering consultant firms and universities.

Engineering Consultants. Allen & Hoshall (Arkansas, Kentucky, Tennessee), Tighe & Bond (Connecticut, Massachusetts) and Black & Veatch (California) conducted rate surveys. The surveys were not comprehensive and had varying response rates.

Universities. This search yielded three other data sources: Southern Illinois University, University of Delaware and University of North Carolina — Chapel Hill.

For two states, we found the rate survey data for municipal utilities but not for private. In these states, North Carolina

and Texas, the rates of a large investor owned utility served as a surrogate to compare with municipal data. North Carolina's municipal rates were compared with only the rates of Aqua North Carolina, its largest private utility. Aqua North Carolina's rates were available from the state's public utilities commission. Likewise, Texas's municipal rates were compared with only the rates of Texas-American Water, a local subsidiary of American Water, the largest public traded U.S. water corporation. American Water posted the rates it charges in each state on its Web site.

(See tables 5 and 6 on page 33 for details about usage and survey response rates.)

Determination of Utility Ownership. Several sources did not indicate utility ownership. In these cases, we used information from state regulatory commissions to determine utility ownership if the state's commission compiled the cities where regulated private utilities operate. The commissions in four states — Alaska, California, New Hampshire and Ohio — provided this information.

For other states, we identified the ownership of water systems from information in the detailed inventory in the pivot tables of the Safe Drinking Water Information System of the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency.³⁹³ This method identified the ownership of water utilities in six states: Arkansas, Connecticut, Kentucky, Massachusetts, New Mexico and Utah. We analyzed utilities whose ownership was listed as local government or private, and we excluded systems with the owner listed as the federal government, state government, mixed public/private, Native American and not specified.

Exclusion Criteria. We excluded source documents when we could not break down rate data by ownership. We had to also exclude data that provided rates for only public utilities or for only private utilities, and where we could not find supplemental data from another source.

Data Analysis

Types of ownership. The analysis focused on comparing the annual residential rates of municipal utilities with those of investor owned utilities. Often, however, the available information did not differentiate the different types of public or private ownership. In these cases, we compared the rates of all public utilities, including regional districts, with the rates of all private utilities, including nonprofit associations. **Note.** For the purposes of this data analysis section, municipal is interchangeable with public, and investor owned is interchangeable with private.

(Continued on next page)

Appendix A: Methodology for Water and Sewer Rate Comparison

(Continued from previous page)

Single source preference. We avoided comparing rates from multiple sources when one source provided both the rates of both public and private utilities. **Exceptions.** For two states, North Carolina and Texas, we did compare rates from a municipal survey with the rates of a larger investor owned utility because the sources were from the same year. We calculated the annual bill using the same volumetric usage (gallons per month).

Water usage. When surveys provided average bills at multiple consumption levels, we selected the bills for a usage level closest to 5,000 gallons a month.

Metered rates. When systems had both flat and metered rate information, we used the metered rates. When a system only had flat rates, we used the flat rates.

Annual rates. For each state or region, we pulled from the source document or calculated the average annual residential bill of municipal utilities and that of investor owned utilities.

When the source document provided the average monthly bill of all municipal utilities and of all investor owned utilities, we multiplied the monthly bill by 12 to find the annual average for each owner type. Most data sources provided the typical monthly residential bill from each utility. In these cases, we sorted the utilities by ownership and averaged monthly bills of all municipal utilities and of all investor owned utilities. We then multiplied these monthly averages by 12 to find the typical annual bills.

Several sources provided average quarterly bills. For these states, we sorted by ownership and found the average quarterly bill of all municipal utilities and then of all investor owned utilities. We multiplied the quarterly averages by four to find the typical annual bills.

When provided basic rate information (volumetric rate and base rate), we calculated the monthly bill assuming a consumption level of 5,000 gallons a month for each system. We then sorted the utilities by ownership and averaged the bills of all municipal utilities and then the bills of all investor owned utilities. We then multiplied these monthly averages by 12 to find the typical annual bills.





State	Response rate & system count m=municipal systems, p=private systems	Year	Monthly Usage	Owner Source	Notes
Alaska	All regulated utilities; m=3, p=24	2007	flat or average	PUC	Only regulated utilities
Arizona	Comprehensive (n=423)	2007	5,000	included	
Arkansas	51% (180/351) m=183, p=21	2008	5,000	EPA	Supplemented with previous year data
California	m=342, p=111	2006	11,000	PUC	
Connecticut	m=36, n=16	2007	6,000	EPA	
Delaware	90% (54/60); m=26, p=3	2004	5,000	included	
Illinois, Indiana, Iowa, Kansas, Michigan, Minnesota, Missouri, Nebraska, Ohio and Wisconsin	18% (350/2000) m=177, p=10	2000	6,000	included	
Indiana	All regulated utilities; m=55, p=40	2008	5,000	included	
Kentucky	42% (177/425) m=139, p=19	2006	5,000	EPA	
Maine	Comprehensive m=130, p=26	2007	4,987	included	
Massachusetts	m=275, p=11	2006	7,500	EPA	
New Hampshire	89% (114/128); m=98, p=14	2006	8,365	PUC	Only large systems
New Jersey	n=28	1996	average bill	included	Only large systems, significant difference
New Mexico	m=92, n=2	2007	6,000	EPA	
North Carolina	86% municipal (443/513) m=349, p=16	2008	5,000	included	Only one corporation — Aqua America
Ohio	76% (432/566) m=377, p=10	2006	7,756	PUC	
Pennsylvania, New Jersey, Maryland	90% (54/60); m=21, p=4	2004	5,000	included	
Texas	76% TML members (853/1093) m=706, p=1	2008	5,000	included	Only one corporation — American Water
Utah	70% (322/462) m=181, p=51	2006	5,000	EPA	
West Virginia	Comprehensive m=172, p=56	2008	4,500	included	
Wisconsin	Comprehensive m=507, p=7	2008	5,000	included	
Wyoming	m=88, p=13	2007	5,000	included	

Table 5. Water Rate Comparison Survey Details

Table 6. Sewer Rate Comparison Survey Details

State	Response rate & system count m=municipal systems, p=private systems	Year	Monthly Usage	Owner Source	Notes
Alaska	All regulated utilities (m=4, p=5)	2007	flat or average	PUC	Only regulated utilities
Arizona	Comprehensive (n=130)	2007	5,000	included	
Indiana	m=347, p=43	2008	5,000	included	
North Carolina	m=322, p=15	2008	5,000	included	Only one corporation — Aqua America
Pennsylvania	m=57, p=26	2006	5,000	PUC	Only within the Allegheny County Sanitary Authority service area
Texas	76% TML members (853/1093) m=690, p=1	2008	5,000	included	Only one corporation — American Water
West Virginia	Comprehensive m=172, p=43	2008	4,500	included	

Appendix B: Private Players

Veolia

Headquarters: Paris, France

Annual revenue: \$48 billion (including its energy services and public transportation operations)³⁹⁴

U.S. subsidiary: Veolia Water North America

Population served: more than 14 million people

Locations: 37 U.S. states, the Virgin Islands, New Brunswick and Ontario.

Fully owned utilities: None

Contract operations: 600 communities (100% of revenue, \$565 million)

Corporate details: Veolia is the largest water and wastewater corporation in the world. Subsidiary Veolia Water North America is the largest private operator of U.S. municipal water and wastewater systems. In 2004, Veolia sold a portion of its industrial services and equipment manufacturing businesses to Munich-based Siemens. Veolia was formerly owned by Vivendi.

Suez

Headquarters: Paris, France

Annual revenue: \$70 billion (including its electricity, natural gas and energy operations)

U.S. subsidiary: United Water

Population served: 7.3 million people

Locations: 21 U.S. states.

Fully owned utilities: 25 utilities

Contract operations: 145 municipal systems (\$216 million in revenue)

Corporate details: Suez is the second largest water and wastewater corporation in the world. Its U.S. subsidiary, United Water, is the second largest private operator of U.S. municipal water and wastewater systems. In February 2006, Suez merged with French government-controlled Gaz de France, the largest natural gas supplier in Europe. United Water bought Aquarion Water Company — New York in February 2007 and Aquarion Operating Services in June 2007.

RWE

Headquarters: Essen, Germany Annual revenue: \$63 billion (including its electricity, natural gas, energy, garbage and recycling operations) U.S. subsidiary: American Water Headquarters: Voorhees, New Jersey Annual revenue: \$2.25 billion **Population served:** 15.6 million people Locations: 32 U.S. states and Ontario, Canada Fully owned utilities: 375 systems (90% of revenue) **Contract operations:** 185 municipal systems (10% of revenue) Corporate details: RWE was once the world's third largest water corporation. In 2006 it sold Thames Water, its UK subsidiary, to Kemble Water Limited, which is led by Macquarie's European Infrastructure Funds. In Spring 2008 it sold off a minority share of American Water, its U.S. subsidiary, on the U.S. stock exchange. American Water is the largest publicly traded water and wastewater corporation and the fourth largest private operator of municipal water and wastewater systems in the United States.

Aqua America

Headquarters: Bryn Mawr, Pennsylvania Annual revenue: \$602 million Population served: 3 million people Locations: 13 northeast, midwest and southern U.S. states Fully owned utilities: 96%

Contract operations: 4% ³⁹⁵

Corporate details: Aqua America is the second largest publicly traded water and wastewater corporation in the United States. It has completed nearly 200 acquisitions in the past 10 years, adding 865,000 new customers, including New York Water Service Corp. for \$51 million in May 2006. Aqua America was formerly called Philadelphia Suburban Corp.

CH2M Hill

Headquarters: Englewood, Colorado

Annual revenue: \$5 billion (including its engineering, communications, construction and other municipal and industrial services

U.S. subsidiary: OMI

Locations: more than 30 states, Puerto Rico and Canada Fully owned utilities: 0% of revenue

Contract operations: more than 100 clients (100% of revenue, \$235 million)

Corporate details: CH2M Hill is a multinational consulting firm. Subsidiary OMI is the third largest private operator of U.S. municipal water and wastewater systems.

California Water

Headquarters: San Jose, California Annual revenue: \$367 million Population served: more than 2 million people Locations: California, Washington, New Mexico and Hawaii Fully owned utilities: 95% of revenue Contract operations: 5% of revenue Corporate details: California Water is the third largest publicly

traded water and wastewater corporation in the United States and the largest west of the Mississippi River.

Southwest Water

Headquarters: Los Angeles, California Annual revenue: \$217 million Population served: more than 2 million people Locations: 10 U.S. states Fully owned utilities: 100 systems (45% of revenue) Contract operations: 700 contracts (55% of revenue) Corporate details: Southwest Water is the sixth largest private operator of U.S. municipal water and wastewater systems.



End Notes

- Coleridge, Greg. Personal interview. Director of the Economic Justice and Empowerment Program, Northeast Ohio American Friends Service Committee, Nov. 7, 2008.
- 2 "11/04/08 General Election, summary report, unofficial results." Board of Elections, Summit County, Ohio, Available at www.summitcountyboe.com/ElectionResults/Results/elec1108fed.htm.
- 3 Coleridge, 2008, op. cit.
- 4 Ibid.
- Easter, Tom and Wenglekowski, Erin. "U.S. Conference of Mayors Presents Public-Private Partnership Awards." U.S. Conference of Mayors, Jan. 31, 2005. Available at www.mayors.org/usmayornewspaper/documents/01_31_05/partnership.asp.
- 6 Coleridge, 2008, op. cit.
- 7 Plusquellic, Donald L. "State of the city presentation." 2008 City of Akron news releases, Akron, Ohio, Feb. 7, 2008. Available at www.ci.akron.oh.us/news_releases/2008/0207.htm.
- 8 Coleridge, 2008, op. cit.
- 9 Ibid.
- 10 Coleridge, Greg. Email correspondence. Director of the Economic Justice and Empowerment Program, Northeast Ohio American Friends Service Committee, Feb. 3, 2009.
- 11 Ibid.
- 12 Chancellor, Carl. "Group would flush sewer plan." *Akron Beacon Journal*, May 29, 2008.
- 13 Coleridge, 2008, op. cit
- 14 Sombati, op. cit.
- 15 Chancellor, Carl. "Mayor clarifies proposal to lease sewers." *Akron Beacon Journal*, July 29, 2008.
- 16 Coleridge, 2008, op. cit.
- 17 Chancellor, Carl. "Utility tug-of-war." *Akron Beacon Journal*, Aug. 19, 2008.
- 18 Sombati, op. cit.
- 19 Ibid.
- 20 Coleridge, 2009, op. cit.
- 21 Sombati, op. cit.
- 22 Coleridge, 2008, op. cit.
- 23 Sombati, op. cit.
- 24 "8 reasons to vote for issue 8." *Akron Beacon Journal*, Oct. 23-31, 2008. Available at www.ohio.com /editorial/endorsements/issue8. html.
- 25 "11/04/08 General Election, summary report, unofficial results." Board of Elections, Summit County, Ohio, Available at www.summitcountyboe.com/ElectionResults/Results/elec1108fed.htm.
- 26 "Akron: Plusquellic blasts Issue 8 opponents after election defeat." WKYC-TV, Nov. 5, 2008.
- 27 Sombati, Jack. Personal interview. Campaign coordinator for AF-SCME Ohio Council 8, Nov. 6, 2008.
- 28 Coleridge, 2008, op. cit.
- 29 Sombati, op. cit.
- 30 Coleridge, 2008, op. cit.
- 31 Sandler, Larry. "Comptroller floats idea of privatizing Milwaukee water utility." *Milwaukee Journal Sentinel*, Oct. 2, 2008.
- 32 Sherman, Ted. "Liquid assets for those seeking new markets, water systems are a potential money machine." *Star-Ledger*, Oct. 1, 2003.
- 33 Werkman, Janet and Westerling, David L. "Privatizing municipal water and wastewater systems: Promises and pitfalls." *Public Works Management & Policy* 5(1):52-68, July 2000, p. 62.
- 34 Bloomfield, Pamela. "The challenging business of long-term publicprivate partnerships: reflections on local experience." *Public Administration Review* 66(2):400-411, May/June 2006, p. 5.
- 35 In the mid- 1990s, PSG became a subsidiary of the CGE group, which changed its name to Vivendi in 1998. In 2000, Vivendi spun off its environmental services division, which took the name Veolia five years later.
- 36 Herbst, Douglas. "The pros and cons of buying and selling wastewater plants." The American City & County 110(8): 50-58, July 1995.
- 37 Coleridge, 2008, op. cit.
- 38 "FY07 Water Rates" Regulatory Commission of Alaska, Anchorage, Feb. 2, 2008.

- 39 Kauffman, Gerald J. et al. "Synthesis of water rates in Delaware and contiguous states." University of Delaware, Newark, DE, July 2004.
- 40 "2008 Water/Wastewater Survey." Texas Municipal League, 2008. Available at www.tml.org/surveys.html.
- 41 "Notice of proposed sewer rate change." Texas-American Water Company, El Campo, TX, February 2008. Available at amwater. com/txaw/customer-service/rates-information.html.
- com/txaw/customer-service/rates-information.html.
 42 "Sewer Utility Cost Ranking." West Virginia Public Service Commission, Oct. 3, 2008, Available at www.psc.state.wv.us/Utility_Rankings/SewerRankings.htm.
- ity_Rankings/SewerRankings.htm.
 "Water Utility Cost Ranking." West Virginia Public Service Commission, Oct. 3, 2008, Available at www.psc.state.wv.us/Utility_Rankings/WaterRankings.htm.
- 44 Calculation conducted by Food & Water Watch based on data drawn from the cited studies. For more information, please contact Food & Water Watch at 202-683-2500 or water@fwwatch.org.
- 45 "FY07 Water Rates" Regulatory Commission of Alaska, Anchorage, Feb. 2, 2008.
- 46 "Water and wastewater residential rate survey for the State of Arizona." Water Infrastructure Finance Authority of Arizona, Phoenix, 2007.
- 47 "Arkansas water and sewer rate survey." Allen & Hoshall, April 2008.
- 48 2006 California Water Rate Survey." Black & Veatch, Los Angeles, California. Available by calling: (213) 312-3300.
- 49 "2007 Connecticut water rate survey." Tighe & Bond, Danbury, CT, 2007.
- 50 Kauffman, Gerald J. et al. "Synthesis of water rates in Delaware and contiguous states." University of Delaware, Newark, DE, July 2004.
- 51 "Benchmark Investigation of Small Public Water Systems Economics." Department of Geography and Department of Agribusiness Economics, Southern Illinois University Carbondale, Carbondale, IL, November 2000, p V-26. Available at: http://mtac.sws.uiuc. edu/mtacdocs/BenchFinRpt/BenchFinRptoo.pdf
- 52 "2008 Annual water bill analysis." Indiana Utility Regulatory Commission, Jan. 1, 2008. Available at www.in.gov/iurc/2338.htm.
- 53 "Kentucky Water and Sewer Rate Survey." Allen & Hoshall, Memphis, TN, September 2006.
- ⁴Cost of water at selected usages." Maine Public Utilities Commission, January 2008. Available at www.maine.gov/mpuc/industries/water.
- 55 "2006 Massachusetts water rate survey." Tighe & Bond, Wesfield, MA, 2006.
- 56 "2006 Water rate survey larger water systems." New Hamphire Department of Environmental Services, Concord, NH, 2008. Available at www.des.state.nh.us/factsheets/ws/inc/16-5.html.
- 57 "Position papers on the water and wastewater resources of New Jersey." Division of the Ratepayer Advocate, State of Jersey, Newark, May 2001, p. 7.
- 58 "Municipal water and wastewater user charge survey for 2007 rates." Construction Programs Bureau, New Mexico Environment Department, May 2008.
- 59 "North Carolina Water & Wastewater Rates and Rate Structures." NC League of Municipalities and UNC Environmental Finance Center, Chapel Hill, April 1, 2008. Available at www.efc.unc.edu/ projects/NCWaterRates.htm.
- projects/NCWaterRates.htm.
 60 "Order establishing general rate case, suspending rates, scheduling hearings, and requiring public notice." Docket No. W -218 Sub 274, Docket No. W-224 Sub 15, North Carolina Utilities Commission, Raleigh, NC, Oct. 2, 2008.
- 61 Kauffman, Gerald J. et al. "Synthesis of water rates in Delaware and contiguous states." University of Delaware, Newark, DE, July 2004.
- 62 "2008 Water/Wastewater Survey." Texas Municipal League, 2008. Available at www.tml.org/surveys.html.
- 63 "Notice of proposed water rate change." Texas-American Water Company, El Campo, TX, February 2008. Available at amwater. com/txaw/customer-service/rates-information.html.
- 64 "2006 Survey of community drinking water systems." Division of Drinking Water, Utah Department of Environmental Quality, December 2007.

Money Down the Drain: How Private Control of Water Wastes Public Resources

- food&waterwatch
- 65 "Water Utility Cost Ranking." West Virginia Public Service Commission, Oct. 3, 2008, Available at www.psc.state.wv.us/Utility_Rankings/WaterRankings.htm.
- 66 "Comparison of new quarterly bills of Wisconsin water utilities using rates in effect as of February 14, 2008." Compliance and Consumer Affairs, Division of Water, Public Service Commission of Wisconsin, February 2008. Available at psc.wi.gov/apps/waterbill/ bulletin25/class.asp?MeterSection=1.
- 67 "Water System Survey Report." Wyoming Water Development Commission, State of Wyoming, Cheyenne, WY, 2007.
- 68 Calculation conducted by Food & Water Watch based on data drawn from the cited studies. For more information, please contact Food & Water Watch at 202-683-2500 or water@fwwatch.org.
- 69 "FY07 Wastewater Rates." Regulatory Commission of Alaska, Anchorage, Feb. 2, 2008.
- 70 "Water and wastewater residential rate survey for the State of Arizona." Water Infrastructure Finance Authority of Arizona, Phoenix, 2007.
- 71 "Indiana comparative rate study Sewer." Umbaugh and Indiana Association of Cities and Towns, February 2008.
- 72 "North Carolina Water & Wastewater Rates and Rate Structures." NC League of Municipalities and UNC Environmental Finance Center, Chapel Hill, April 1, 2008. Available at www.efc.unc.edu/ projects/NCWaterRates.htm.
- 73 "Order establishing general rate case, suspending rates, scheduling hearings, and requiring public notice." Docket No. W -218 Sub 274, Docket No. W-224 Sub 15, North Carolina Utilities Commission, Raleigh, NC, Oct. 2, 2008.
- 74 Warner, David. "Sewer Rate Survey Update 2006." 3 Rivers Wet Weather Demonstration Program, Allegheny County Sanitary Authority, 2006.
- 75 "2008 Water/Wastewater Survey." Texas Municipal League, 2008. Available at www.tml.org/surveys.html.
- 76 "Notice of proposed sewer rate change." Texas-American Water Company, El Campo, TX, February 2008. Available at amwater. com/txaw/customer-service/rates-information.html.
- 77 "Sewer Utility Cost Ranking." West Virginia Public Service Commission, Oct. 3, 2008, Available at www.psc.state.wv.us/Utility_Rankings/SewerRankings.htm.
- 78 "Akron scholarship plan frequently asked questions." The Citizens to Keep Akron Strong, Akron, Ohio. Accessed Nov. 10, 2008 at akronscholarshipplan.com/htdocs/faqs.html.
- 79 Sombati, op. cit.
- 80 Coleridge, 2008, op. cit.
- 81 Bel, Germa and Warner, Mildred. "Local privatization and cost: theoretical expectations vs. empirical evidence." Submitted to *Public Administration Review*, Oct. 26, 2006, p. 15.
- 82 Ibid., p. 19.
- 83 Renzetti, Steven and Dupont, Diane. "Ownership and performance of water utilities." *Greener Management International* 42: 9-19, Summer 2003, p. 12-16.
- Holcombe, Randall G. "Privatization of municipal wastewater treatment." *Public Budgeting & Finance* 11(3):28-42, Fall 1991, p. 38.
- 85 Data download program, H.15 selected interest rates for Nov. 20, 2008 — Monthly Bond Buyer GO 20-bond municipal bond index, Moody's yield on seasoned corporate bonds - all industries, AAA (October 1998-October 2008), the Federal Reserve Board. Available at www.federalreserve.gov/datadownload/Choose. aspx?rel=H.15/.
- 86 Connelly, Julie. "Muni bonds, safe with high yields." *New York Times*, April 21, 2008.
- 87 "Evaluating Privatization II: An AMSA/AMWA Checklist." Association of Metropolitan Sewerage Agencies and Association of Metropolitan Water Agencies, 2002, p. 24-25.
- *Financing America's drinking water from the source to the tap." Drinking Water State Revolving Fund Program, Office of Water, United States Environmental Protection Agency, Washington, D.C., May 2003, p. 36.
- Weighted average interest rate of Clean Water SRF assistance, by state." Office of Water, U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, Oct. 26, 2007. Available at www.epa.gov/owm/cwfinance/cwsrf/cwn-ims/pdf/ratest.pdf.

- 90 Data download program, H.15 selected interest rates for Nov. 20, 2008 – Annual Moody's yield on seasoned corporate bonds – all industries, AAA (1989-2007), the Federal Reserve Board. Available at www.federalreserve.gov/datadownload/Choose.aspx?rel=H.15/.
- 91 "Interest rates for Drinking Water SRF Assistance, by state." Office of Water, U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, Oct. 24, 2007. Available at www.epa.gov/ogwdw/dwsrf/nims/dwratest.pdf.
- 92 Data download program, H.15 selected interest rates for Nov. 20, 2008 — Annual Moody's yield on seasoned corporate bonds - all industries, AAA (1998-2007), the Federal Reserve Board. Available at www.federalreserve.gov/datadownload/Choose.aspx?rel=H.15/.
- 93 Calculations conducted by Food & Water Watch based on data drawn from the cited studies. For more information, please contact Food & Water Watch at 202-683-2500 or water@fwwatch.org.
- 94 Devitt, Caitlin. "Trends in the region: Akron eyes P3 lease for sewers; deal would fund scholarship program." *The Bond Buyer* 364(32909):1, June 25, 2008.
- 95 Chancellor, Carl. "Sewer jobs safe, council says." *Akron Beacon*, Sept. 30, 2008.
- 96 Downing, Bob. "Akron floating plan to lease sewer system." The Beacon Journal, March 29, 2008.
- 97 Millman, Gregory J. "Financing of last resort." *Infrastructure Finance* 6(7):17, Sept. 1997.
- 98 Ibid.
- 99 "Public Private Partnerships in the Provision of Water and Wastewater Services: Barriers and Incentives." Environmental Financial Advisory Board, April 2008, p. 11.
- 100 "Evaluating Privatization II: An AMSA/AMWA Checklist," op. cit., p. 23.
- For more information about this topic, refer to "Cost returns: how water corporations could profit from inflating the already high cost of repairing the nation's crumbling water and sewer infrastructure," Food & Water Watch, June 2008. Available at www. foodandwaterwatch.org/water/pubs/reports/costly-returns.
- 102 "Drinking water and wastewater in Appalachia, Appendix E." Drinking Water and Wastewater Infrastructure: An Analysis of Capital Funding and Funding Gaps, the University of North Carolina Environmental Financing Center, August, 2005, p. 107. Available at http://www.arc.gov/index.do?nodeId=2996.
- 103 Reiterman, Tim. "Small towns tell a cautionary tale about the private control of water; series: second of two parts." *Los Angeles Times,* May 30, 2006.
- 104 Vining, Aidan R. *et al.* "Public-private partnerships in the US and Canada: "There are no free lunches." *Journal of Comparative Policy Analysis: Research and Practice* 7(3):199-220, September 2005, p. 215.
- 105 "Evaluating Privatization II: An AMSA/AMWA Checklist," op. cit., p. 27.
- 106 Ibid., p. 27.
- 107 Devitt, Caitlin. "Akron seeks sewer lease." *The Bond Buyer*, Sept. 10, 2008.
- 108 Sombati, op. cit.
- 109 Morgan, David. R. "The pitfalls of privatization: contracting without competition." *Review of Public Administration* 22(4):251-270, December 1992.
- 110 Bel, Germa and Warner, Mildred. "Challenging issues in local privatization." *Environment Planning C: Government and Policy* 26:104-109, 2008, p. 105.
- 111 Bel, Germa *et al.* "Local government reform: privatization and its alternatives." *Local Government Studies* 33(4):508-515, August 2007, p. 510.
- 112 "Fitch: Escalating capital costs may lead to consolidation for U.S. water utilities." *Business Wire*, Jan. 23, 2008.
- 113 "Government for Sale: An examination of the contracting out of state and local government services." Eight Edition, American Federation of State, County and Municipal Employees, AFL-CIO, Washington, D.C., p. 3.
- 114 "Evaluating Privatization II: An AMSA/AMWA Checklist," op. cit., p. 22.
- 115 Warner, Mildred and Hebdon, Robert. "Local government restructuring: privatization and its alternatives." *Journal of Policy Analysis and Management* 20(2):315-336, Spring 2001, p. 317.



- 116 "Evaluating Privatization II: An AMSA/AMWA Checklist," op. cit., p. 20-23.
- "Public Private Partnerships in the Provision of Water and Waste-117 water Services: Barriers and Incentives." Environmental Financial Advisory Board, April 2008, p. 12.
- "Evaluating Privatization II: An AMSA/AMWA Checklist," op. cit, 118 p. 20-23.
- Ībid., p. 20-23. 119
- Sombati, op. cit. 120
- Vining, Aidan R. et al. "Public-private partnerships in the US and 121 Canada: "There are no free lunches." Journal of Comparative Policy Analysis: Research and Practice 7(3):199-220, September 2005, p. 199, 215.
- "Evaluating Privatization II: An AMSA/AMWA Checklist," op. cit., 122 p. 42-43.
- Ibid., p. 42-43. 123
- Ibid., p. 23. 124
- Boland, John J. "The business of water." Journal of Water Re-125 sources Planning and Management 133(3):189-191, May/June 2007.
- 126 "Evaluating Privatization II: An AMSA/AMWA Checklist," op. cit., p. 23.
- Coleridge, 2008, op. cit. 127
- Boland, John J. "The business of water." Journal of Water Re-128 sources Planning and Management 133(3):189-191, May/June 2007.
- Warner and Hebdon, Spring 2001, op. cit., p. 317. 129
- Hefetz, Amir and Warner, Mildred. "Beyond the market versus 130 planning dichotomy: Understanding privatisation and its reverse in US cities." Local Government Studies 33(4):555-572, August 2007, p. 568-569. The following calculations conducted by Food & Water Watch
- 131 based on data drawn from the cited studies. For more information, please contact Food & Water Watch at 202-683-2500 or water@ fwwatch.org.
- Cerasoli, Robert A. "Privatization of wastewater facilities in Lynn, 132 Massachusetts." Office of the Inspector General, Commonwealth of Massachusetts, June 2001, p. 38-39. Available at www.mass.gov/ ig/publ/lynnwwrp.pdf.
- "Public vs. Private: comparing the costs." Association of Metropoli-133 tan Sewage Agencies and the Association of Metropolitan Water Agencies, Washington, D.C., 2003, p. 20-22.
- Ibid., p. 20-22. 134
- Wolff, Gary H. "Independent review of the proposed Stockton wa-135 ter privatization." The Pacific Institute for Studies in Development, Environment and Security, Oakland, CA, January 2003, p. 7.
- The report indicates that the difference was statistically negligible. 136 137 "Presentation, discussion and possible action regarding plan for operation and maintenance of the Ellis Creek Water Recycling Facility." City Council, City of Petaluma, CA, Nov. 19, 2007, p. 9-10.
- "Board of Directors Meeting Agenda Packet." Fairfield-Suisun 138 Sewer District, CA, Jan. 28, 2008, p. 64.
- "PWF's 12th annual water outsourcing report." Public Works Fi-139 nancing 225, March 2008, p. 14.
- 140 Ibid., p. 14.
- Bloomfield, Pamela. "The challenging business of long-term public-141 private partnerships: reflections on local experience." Public Administration Review 66(2):400-411, May/June 2006, p. 407. Cerasoli, op. cit., p. iv-v.
- 142
- Ibid., p. iii. 143
- Ibid., p. 33. 144
- Ibid., p. 7. 145
- 146 Ibid., p. 39.
- Ibid., p. 12. 147
- 148 Ibid., p. 41. Ibid., introduction letter.
- 149 Ibid., p. 36-39.
- 150 Ibid., p. v. 151
- Ibid., introduction letter.
- 152
- 153 Melsek, Lee. "Audit questions savings." The Fort Myers News-Press, Sept. 29, 2000.
- "Evaluating Privatization II: An AMSA/AMWA Checklist," op. cit., 154 p. 28.

- Whitehead, Charlie. "Audit: Company operating Lee's water, sew-155 age utilities not meeting standards." Naples Daily News, Oct. 11, 2000.
- Melsek, Sept. 29, 2000, op. cit. 156
- Ibid. 157
- Whitehead, Oct. 11, 2000, op. cit. 158
- 159 Melsek, Sept. 29, 2000, op. cit.
- Whitehead, Charlie. "Utilities' boss: \$8M in work not done." Na-160 ples Daily News, May 5, 2001.
- Whitehead, Charlie. "Former utilities contractor settles case for 161 \$770,000." Naples Daily News, Aug. 1, 2004.
- 162 Melsek, Lee. "County ends privatization of water, sewer, returns operation to staff." News-Press Fort-Myers, Oct. 18, 2000.
- Whitehead, Charlie. "Lee commission votes to bring water, sewer 163 services back in-house." Naples Daily News, Oct. 18, 2000.
- 164 Melsek, Oct. 18, 2000, op. cit
- Whitehead, Charlie. "Whistle-blower being sued by Severn Trent 165 over letter to Lee noting alleged neglect." Naples Daily News, May 9, 2001.
- Severn Trent-Avatar Utility SE Plaintiff vs. Adams Paul, 166 00-CA-01721, Civil / Small Claims, Lee County Court System, before Judge McHugh, Michael T., Feb. 28, 2003. Available at http://www.leeclerk.org/Civil_Detail.asp?CsNum=00-CA-010721&CsType=CA%20Breach%20of%20Contract. Melsek, Oct. 18, 2000, op. cit. 167
- 168 Bloom, Molly and Karsnak, Mike. "Debate swirls over sewage." Star-Ledger, May 3, 2006.
- George, Dana Yvette. "North Brunswick passes utility plan." Star-169 Ledger, Feb. 13, 1996.
- Ibid. 170
- Gallotto, Anthony. "Customers fuming over rising utility rates." 171 Star-Ledger, Jan. 24, 1999.
- Sherman, Ted. "Liquid assets: for those seeking new markets, 172 water systems are a potential money machine." The Star-Ledger (Newark), Oct. 1, 2003.
- Goldberg, Dave. "Water contract presented to public." North 173 Brunswick Sentinel, May 9, 2002.
- Margolin, Josh. "Utility offering rate cut of 22%." Star-Ledger, 174 March 27, 2001.
- Albright, Scott. "North Brunswick, N.J., votes for new water con-175 tract." Knight Ridder Tribune Business News, July 3, 2002.
- 176 "An ordinance authorizing the termination of the wastewater services agreement for the ownership of North Brunswick's wastewater system by and among the township of North Brunswick, The Middlesex County Improvement Authority and United Water as successor-in-interest to U.S. Water Service Company LLC." #06-10, Township of North Brunswick, May 15, 2006.
- The National Council for Public-Private Partnerships, City of Bur-177 lingame Waste Water Treatment Plant (1999 [cited February 27 2008]); available from www.ncppp.org/cases/burlingame.shtml.
- Marisa Lagos, "Burlingame Being Sued over Sewage," San Fran-178 cisco Chronicle, February 11 2008.
- "Complaint for declaratory and injunctive relief and civil penal-179 ties." San Francisco Bay Keeper v. City of Burlingame; Veolia North America Operating Service. United States District Court of Northern District of California, Feb. 11, 2008, p. 19-20.
- 180 Ibid., p. 6.
- Ibid., p. 16, 18, 20. 181
- 182 Kay, Jane. "Burlingame, S.F. Baykeeper settle over sewage." San Francisco Chronicle, Aug. 21, 2008.
- 183 "City of Richmond pledges to clean up its sewage system." San Francisco Baykeeper, Richmond, CA, Oct. 18, 2006. Available at http://www.baykeeper.org/assets/downloads/PR10.18.06.pdf.
- Geluardi, John. "Sewer upgrades arriving slowly- aging lines caus-184 ing dozens of backups some irked by speed of progress." Contra Costa Times (California), Feb. 26 2006.
- Geluardi, John. "Richmond officials aware of sewage problems-185 environmental group threatens to sue city over leaks and sets deadline." Contra Costa Times (California), August 19, 2005.
- 186 Felsenfeld, Peter. "Four vie to direct sewage system-Richmond's new city council will tackle its first major issue by electing a new operator to upgrade the aging plant." West County Times (California), Dec. 2, 2001.

Money Down the Drain: How Private Control of Water Wastes Public Resources

		/	
food	0 woi		tch
IUUU		G	

- Geluardi, John. "Sewer upgrades arriving slowly- aging lines caus-187 ing dozens of backups some irked by speed of progress." Contra Costa Times (California), Feb. 26 2006. Felsenfeld, op. cit. 188 189
- "City of Richmond pledges to clean up its sewage system," op. cit.
- 190 Geluardi, 2006, op. cit.
- 191 Ibid.
- Ibid. 192
- "City Council Minutes, Cc-4 Liability Claims." Richmond City 193 Council, July 11, 2006. Available at http://www.ci.richmond.ca.us/ Archive.asp?ADID=508
- Geluardi, 2006, op. cit. 194
- Peter Fimrite, "Rain dumps more sewage into the bay," San Fran-195 cisco Chronicle, February 27 2008.
- 196 Caldwell, Lori. "Sewage plant goes private." Post-Tribune (IN), Feb. 11, 1998.
- Caldwell, Lori. "City sewer spat spills into court." Post-Tribune 197 (IN), March 2, 1998.
- Caldwell, Lori. "Privatize lawsuits adding up." Post-Tribune (IN), 198 March 6, 1998.
- Caldwell, Lori. "Council's lawsuit dismissed." Post-Tribune (IN), 199 June 6, 1998.
- Caldwell, Lori. "Suit says privatizing is racial it claims privatiza-200 tion of the Gary sanitary district is intended to replace black managers." Post-Tribune (IN), Feb. 26, 1998.
- 201 Caldwell, Lori. "Sanitary district bid ok'd." Post-Tribune (IN), April 11, 1998.
- "Suez Lyonnaise des Eaux's U.S. joint venture, United Water Ser-202 vices, wins wastewater contract in Gary, Indiana." Business Wire, June 9, 1998.
- Zorn, Tim. "Name to change at Gary sewers." Post-Tribune (IN), 203 Aug. 10, 2003.
- Caldwell, Lori. "Sanitary district bid ok'd." Post-Tribune (IN), 204 April 11, 1998.
- DeNeal, Lisa. "Foes flap at city hall sewer rally." Post-Tribune 205 (IN), April 19, 1998.
- Caldwell, Lori. "Workers offered bid for buyout." Post-Tribune 206 (IN), June 3, 1999.
- Caldwell, Lori. "City sewer spat spills into court." Post-Tribune 207 (IN), March 2, 1998.
- Caldwell, June 3, 1999, op. cit. 208
- Zorn, Tim. "Filling in sewer sinkholes a big task for Gary." Post-209 Tribune (IN), Aug. 2, 2003.
- Sarver, Scheffie. "Sinkhole swamps homes in Gary." Post-Tribune 210 (IN), July 28, 2003. Seidel, Jon. "Glen Park neighborhood deluged by flooding again."
- 211 Post-Tribune (IN), Jan. 6, 2007.
- 212 Grimm, Andy. "Sewage alert lacking during flood." Post-Tribune (IN), Sept. 24, 2006.
- Grimm, Andy. "Feds looking into Gary Sanitary's plant opera-213 tions." Post-Tribune (IN), April 6, 2008.
- Siedel, Jon. "Gary makes new push for sewer repair." Post-Tri-214 bune (IN), Feb. 10, 2008.
- Grimm, 2008, op. cit. 215
- Ibid. 216
- "United Water and Gary Sanitary District sign five-year extension 217 for wastewater contract." Reuters, May 27 2008.
- Kraly, Christine. "Report: Sewage plant violated rules." The North-218 west Indiana and Illinois Times, Oct. 23, 2008. "Construction Grants Program." Clean Water Financing, Office
- 219 of Water, United States Environmental Protection Agency, Dec. 1, 2008. Accessed Jan. 15, 2008 at http://www.epa.gov/OWM/cwfinance/construction.htm.
- Millman, Gregory J. "Financing of last resort." Infrastructure Fi-220 nance 6(7):17, Sept. 1997.
- 221 Ibid.
- Ward, Jane. "The pros and cons of long-term privatization." 222 American City & County, May 1, 1998.
- Millman, op. cit. 223
- 224 Siegel, Eric. "Business eager to assume city burdens - Privatizing municipal wastewater facilities seems to make economic sense." Baltimore Sun, June 1, 1997.

- Ward, Jane. "The pros and cons of long-term privatization." 225 American City & County, May 1, 1998.
- 226 "General financial information." Finance Department, City of Cranston, RI, p. 3. Accessed Dec. 4, 2008 at www.cranstonri.com/ pdf/fins_with_seal.pdf.
- Werkman, Janet and Westerling, David L. "Privatizing munici-227 pal water and wastewater systems: Promises and pitfalls." Public Works Management & Policy 5(1):52-68, July 2000, p. 62.
- 228 Ibid., p. 62.
- "Moody's assigns Baa1 rating to the City of Cranston's (RI) \$13.1 229 million general obligation bonds." Moody's Investors Service Press Release, June 16, 2008.
- Werkman and Westerling, op. cit., p. 62. 230
- "December 2000 Enforcement Action Summary." Office of Com-231 pliance and Inspection, RI Department of Environmental Management, Dec. 1, 2000. Available at www.dem.ri.gov/programs/benviron/compinsp/enfact/dec2000.htm.
- "May 2000 Enforcement Action Summary." Office of Compliance 232 and Inspection, RI Department of Environmental Management, May 4, 2000. Available at www.dem.ri.gov/programs/benviron/ compinsp/enfact/may2000.htm.
- "DEM notified of 5,500-gallon sludge spill at Cranston wastewater 233 treatment plant." Office of RI Department of Environmental Management, Sept. 16, 2003. Available at www.dem.ri.gov/news/2003/ pr/0916031.htm. "DEM receives numerous complaints regarding ordors from Cran-
- 234 ston wastewater treatment facility." Office of RI Department of Environmental Management, July 22, 2005. Available at www.dem. ri.gov/news/2005/pr/0722052.htm.
- "March 2007 Enforcement Action Summary." Office of Compli-235 ance and Inspection, RI Department of Environmental Management, March 6, 2007. Available at www.dem.ri.gov/programs/ benviron/compinsp/enfact/mar2007.htm.
- "April 2008 Enforcement Action Summary." Office of Compliance 236 and Inspection, RI Department of Environmental Management, April 16, 2008. Available at www.dem.ri.gov/programs/benviron/ compinsp/enfact/apr2008.htm.
- "March 2007 Enforcement Action Summary," op. cit. 237
- 238 Ibid..
- 239 "May 2008 Enforcement Action Summary." Office of Compliance and Inspection, RI Department of Environmental Management, May 9, 2008. Available at www.dem.ri.gov/programs/benviron/ compinsp/enfact/may2008.htm.
- "General financial information." Finance Department, City of Cr-240 anston, RI, p. 24. Accessed Dec. 4, 2008 at www.cranstonri.com/ pdf/fins_with_seal.pdf.
- Gordon, Bill. "Selling a utility: The Fairbanks, Alaska story." Wa-241 ter Engineering & Management 146(4):20-23, April 1999, p. 23.
- Campbell, Diana. "State panel reconsiders rate reduction order for 242 utility." Fairbanks Daily News-Miner, Nov. 22, 2001.
- Coltellaro, Scott. "Water rate increase, To the editor." Fairbanks 243 Daily News-Miner, Jan. 8, 2002.
- Campbell, Nov. 22, 2001, op. cit. 244
- Bohman, Amanda. "182,000 gallons of water leak into empty ho-245 tel." Fairbanks Daily News-Miner, Oct. 29, 2001.
- 246 "Businessmen sue city, utility services provider over hotel flood." Anchorage Daily News, Dec. 11, 2003.
- Campbell, Diana. "Golden Heart rates to go up." Fairbanks Daily 247 News-Miner, March 10, 2002.
- 248 Milkowski, Stefan. "Utilities seek another rate increase." Fairbanks Daily News-Miner, March 2, 2006.
- Milkowski, Stefan. "AARP challenges water utilities' rate requests, 249 public hearing location." Fairbanks Daily News-Miner, Feb. 23, 2006.
- Milkowski, Stefan. "Commission denies utility rate increase." 250 Fairbanks Daily News-Miner, May 14, 2006.
- Milkowski, Stefan. "Utilities customers may receive refund." Fair-251 banks Daily News-Miner, Jan. 10, 2007.
- Lidji, Eric. "Water companies petition state to raise rates." Fair-252banks Daily News-Miner, Feb. 8, 2007.
- Milkowski, March 2, 2006, op. cit. 253
- 254 Milkowski, May 14, 2006, op. cit.

food&waterwatch

- 255 Milkowski, Stefan. "Utilities file for new rate increase." *Fairbanks Daily News-Miner*, June 23, 2006.
- 256 Lidji, Eric. "Utilities seek rate hikes." *Fairbanks Daily News-Min*er, June 26, 2007.
- 257 Chesto, Jon. "Common Council OKs sewer contract." *The News-Times (Danbury)*, Sept. 12, 1997.
- 258 Kelley, Michael. "Water and sewer and politics." *Record-Journal* (*Meriden*), June 8, 2000.
- 259 Williams, Drew and Canning, Kathie. "U.S. Filter takes over POT-Ws." *Pollution Engineering* 30(1):3, Jan. 1998.
- 260 "Our view: pollution mess." *The News Journal* (Wilmington), May 30, 2000.
- 261 "State proposes maximum fine for city sewage spill into creek." Associated Press, Oct. 3, 2000.
- 262 "U.S. Filter Operating Services and Wilmington Public Works assessed \$91,000 penalty for pollution violations." The Delaware Department of Natural Resources and Environmental Control, *DN*-*REC News* 30(346), Nov. 15, 2000.
- 263 Montgomery, Jeff. "Scientist targets source of stench." *The News Journal* (Wilmington), June 5, 2003.
- 264 Ibid.
- 265 Ibid.
- 266 "City and Veolia settle dispute over yearly wastewater plant management fees." City of Wilmington, DE, Sept. 11, 2007. Available at www.ci.wilmington.de.us/newsroom/2007/0911_Veolia-settlement.htm.
- 267 Basiouny, Angie. "NCCo demands financial details on wastewater treatment plant." *The News Journal* (Wilmington), Sept. 19, 2007.
- 268 "City of Wilmington asks the American Arbitration Association to intervene in dispute with new castle county over wastewater treatment plant fees." City of Wilmington, DE, July 21, 2008. Available at www.ci.wilmington.de.us/newsroom/2008/0721_NCC_wastewater_fees_arbitration.html.
- 269 Montgomery, Jeff. "Sewer systems approaching 'crisis." *The News Journal* (Wilmington), May 8, 2008.
- 270 "Resolution authorizing the mayor and finance director to negotiate a contract for a public-private partnership of the Woonsocket Regional Wastewater Treatment Facility with U.S. Filter Operating Services, Inc." 99-R-33, City Council, City of Woonsocket, R.I., April 14, 1999.
- 271 "Executive summary; [The Business Press/ California edition]." The Business Press (CA), July 26, 1999.
- 272 "Fitch upgrades Woonsocket, RI GO bonds to A." *Business Wire*, Sept. 22, 2000.
- 273 "November 2001 enforcement action summary." Department of Environmental Management, State of Rhode Island, Nov. 20, 2008. Available at http://www.dem.ri.gov/programs/benviron/ compinsp/enfact/nov2001.htm.
- 274 "May 2005 enforcement action summary." Department of Environmental Management, State of Rhode Island, May 23, 2005.
- 275 Levitz, Jennifer. "Rains sending sewage into Blackstone River." *The Providence Journal*, Oct. 18, 2005.
- 276 Ibid.
- 277 "Six Rhode Island communities ordered to address sewage overflows." Environmental Protection Agency, Oct. 10, 2007. Available at yosemite.epa.gov/opa/admpress.nsf/names/r01_2007-8-10_sso
- 278 Integrated Data for Enforcement Analysis system Woonsocket Regional Wastewater Treatment Facility, Detailed Facility Report, Enforcement & Compliance History Online, U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, last updated October 18, 2008. Available at http://www.epa-echo.gov/cgi-bin/get1cReport. cgi?IDNumber=01-2007-2050.
- ²⁷⁹ "R.I. DEM to host new wastewater management boot camp training program for next generation of wastewater managers." US States News, Sept. 19, 2007.
- 280 Brown, Stacy. "Ĉity must raise \$5M in 45 days." *The Times-Tribune*, March 27, 2007.
- 281 "Scranton uses aging sewer plant to generate new revenues." *Business Wire,* April 7, 1999.
- 282 Singleton, David. "Sewer fiasco hardly shock, \$6.6M mess foreseen at deal's 1999 signing." *The Times-Tribune*, April 1, 2007.
- 283 "Scranton uses aging sewer plant to generate new revenues." *Business Wire*, April 7, 1999.

- 284 "EPA orders Scranton to address chronic sewer overflows." Region 3, Mid-Atlantic States, Environmental Protection Agency, Dec. 4, 2002.
- 285 Singleton, April 7, 1999, op. cit.
- 286 Brown, Stacy. "City must raise \$5M in 45 days." The Times-Tribune, March 27, 2007.
- 287 Passarella, Gina. "Arbitrator awards \$6.6 million in Scranton sewer dispute." *The Legal Intelligencer* 232(225), Nov. 19, 2005.
- 288 "Debt, like sewage, flowing downhill." The Times-Tribune, March 28, 2007.
- 289 Brown, March 27, 2007, op. cit.
- 290 Brown, Stacy. "City nears fiscal crisis." The Times-Tribune, March 28, 2007.
- 291 Scranton City Council Meeting, Council Chambers, Scranton, Penn., April 1, 2008. Available at www.scrantonpa.gov/council_ agendas/2008/04-01-2008 Minutes.html.
- 292 Haggerty, James. "SSA set to borrow up to \$8M." *The Times-Tribune*, March 28, 2007.
- 293 Singleton, David. "56.5% sewer hike sought." The Times-Tribune, March 29. 2007.
- 294 Singleton, David. "Sewer fiasco hardly shock, \$6.6M mess foreseen at deal's 1999 signing." The Times-Tribune, April 1, 2007.
- 295 Ibid.
- 296 Ibid.
- 297 Sombati, op. cit.
- 298 Read, Traci. "Houston director outlines sewer/water highlights, plans." *Underground Construction*, Feb. 2006.
- 299 Mason, Julie. "Feds scrutinize consultants hired by city contractor." *Houston Chronicle*, Dec. 10, 1996.
- 300 Colley, Jenna. "Legal deluge unundates [sic] first city water plant privatization effort." *Houston Business Journal* 33(14):7, Aug. 16, 2002.
- 301 City of Houston, Plaintiff; vs. Continental Insurance Co., Defendant, vs. United Water Services, Inc., third-party defendant. Civil Action H-02-2734, Opinion by U.S. District Judge Gray H. Miller, United States District Court for the Southern District of Texas, Houston Division, Decided July 26, 2007.
- 302 City of Houston, Appellant v. United Water Services, Inc., Appellee. No. 01-07-00559-CV, Court of Appeals of Texas, First District, Houston, Sept. 20, 2007.
- 303 The City of Houston, Plaintiff, v. The Continental Insurance Co., Defendant, v. United Water Services, Inc., Third-Party Defendant, Civil Action No. H-02-2734, "Agreed Take Nothing Judgment" by Gray H. Miller, United States District Judge, United States District Court for the Southern District of Texas, Houston Division, Sept. 17, 2007.
- 304 Colley, Jenna. "Legal deluge inundates first city water plant privatization effort." *Houston Business Journal* 33(14):7, Aug. 16, 2002.
- "PWF's 12th annual water outsourcing report," op. cit, p. 12-14.
 Flood, Mary. "Enron affiliate up for contract also up for sale." Houston Chronicle, April 9, 2001.
- Flood, Mary. "Board picks Calif. firm to design water plant." Houston Chronicle, April 10, 2001.
- 308 Williams, John and Flood, Mary. "Battle for Houston's water projects is high-stakes game." *Houston Chronicle*, April 16, 2001.
- 309 Ibid.
- 310 Flood, Mary. "Water treatment contract approved." *Houston Chronicle*, July 4, 2001.
- 311 "Privatization of water and wastewater services." Texas Center for Policy Studies, Austin, Texas, July 2002.
- 312 Colley, Jenna. "City feels water pressure on treatment plant deal." Houston Business Journal 34(22):2, Oct. 10, 2003.
- 313 Stinebaker, Joe. "Troubles on the lake water plant coming up short." *Houston Chronicle*, Aug. 26, 2004.
- 314 Ibid.
- "PWF's 12th annual water outsourcing report," op. cit, p. 12-14.
 Ibid., p. 12-14.
- 317 Eberling, Barry. "Sewage board to have district run plant." *Fair-field Daily Republic*, Jan. 29, 2008.
- 318 "Memorandum: Contract Operations." Board of Directors Meeting, Fairfield-Suisun Sewer District, Jan. 28, 2008, p. 44.
- 319 "Analysis of the Use of Contract Operations." Board of Directors Meeting, Fairfield-Suisun Sewer District, Jan. 28, 2008, p. 46.

Money Down the Drain: How Private Control of Water Wastes Public Resources

- food&waterwatch
- 320 Ibid., p. 56.
- Ibid., p. 62. 321
- 322 Ibid., p. 53.
- 323 Ibid., p. 45.
- Ibid., p. 59. 324 325 Ibid., p. 45.
- Ibid., p. 53. 326
- "PWF's 12th annual water outsourcing report," op. cit., p. 16. 327
- 328 Ibid., p. 14.
- Board of Directors Meeting, Fairfield-Suisun Sewer District, op. 329 cit., p. 45.
- Ibid., p. 52 330
- Barry Eberling, "Sewage Board to Have District Run Plant," Fair-331 field Daily Republic, January 29 2008.
- Regular City Council/PCDC meeting." City of Petaluma, Califor-nia, Nov. 19, 2007. Available at http://petaluma.granicus.com/ 332 MinutesViewer.php?view_id=3&clip_id=562.
- "Agenda Title: Presentation, Discussion and Possible Action Re-333 garding Plan for Operation and Maintenance of the Ellis Creek Water Recycling Facility." Water Resources & Conservation, City Council, Petaluma, CA, Nov. 19, 2007 p. 23.
- Ibid., p. 14. 334
- Ibid., p. 1. 335
- Ibid., p. 46. 336
- Ibid., p. 18. 337
- 338 Ibid., p. 8-10.
- Carlton, Jim. "Calls rise for public control of water supply." Wall 339 Street Journal, June 17, 2008.
- "FAQs." Felton Friends of Locally Owned Water, last updated Aug. 340 3, 2005, accessed Nov. 5, 2008, available at www.feltonflow.org/ chronology.html.
- Carlton, op. cit. 341
- Ibid. 342
- Sideman, Roger. "Felton water bills set to drop next month, over-343 all savings still not determined." The Valley Post, July 1, 2008. Ibid.
- 344
- Calculation conducted by Food & Water Watch based on data 345 drawn from the cited studies. For more information, please contact Food & Water Watch at 202-683-2500 or water@fwwatch.org.
- "Felton water transfer complete." The Valley Post, Sept. 23, 2008. 346 Calculation conducted by Food & Water Watch based on data
- 347 drawn from the cited studies. For more information, please contact Food & Water Watch at 202-683-2500 or water@fwwatch.org. Sideman, July 1, 2008, op. cit. 348
- "Felton water transfer complete," op. cit.. 349
- Alvarez, Karen. "Memo: Finance Department status report week 350 ending October 10, 2008." Agenda item 9a5iv, San Lorenzo Valley Water District Board of Directors, Oct. 10, 2008.
- Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended Sept. 30, 2008, Aqua 351 America, Inc., United States Securities and Exchange Commission, Washington, D.C., p. 8.
- "Financial Statements, December 31, 2007 & 2006." City of Fort 352 Wayne Utilities, City of Fort Wayne, Ind., Sept. 29, 2008.
- Lanka, Benjamin. "City utilities completes water buy in north." The 353 Journal Gazette (IN), May 9, 2008, p 9.
- Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended Sept. 30, 2008, op. cit., 354 p. 8.
- Lanka, Benjamin. "City utilities completes water buy in north." The 355 Journal Gazette (IN), May 9, 2008.
- "Meeting minutes." Fort Wayne Sewer Advisory Group, Fort 356 Wayne, Ind., Oct. 3, 2007, p. 3. Ibid.
- 357
- "Utility rates." City of Fort Wayne, Ind., accessed Nov. 19, 2008 at 358 http://www.cityoffortwayne.org/index.php?Itemid=379&id=285& option=com_content&task=view.
- Gole, Jeffrey L. and Schmoll, Aaron A. "Case No. 43331: Peti-359 tion of Utility Center, Inc., d/b/a Aqua Indiana, Inc., to increase its rates and charges for water and sewer services pursuant to the commission's set standard set forth at 170 IAC 1-5; to implement new charges reflecting the approved increases; and to implement rate adjustment mechanisms to track incremental changes in certain costs." Indiana Utility Regulatory Commission, State of Indiana, Aug. 27, 2008, Schedule 1W and 1S.

- Calculations based on a usage of 5,000 gallons or 668 cubic feet. 360 Calculations conducted by Food & Water Watch based on data drawn from the cited sources. For more information, please contact Food & Water Watch at 202-683-2500 or water@fwwatch.org. 361 Gole and Schmoll, op. cit., p. 8.
- Johnston, Stephanie. "Department of the year: You can't make 362 your department do more with less if you don't know hot it's working to begin with." *Public Works Magazine*, Dec. 1, 2007. Sanders, Larry. "Comptroller floats idea of privatizing Milwaukee
- 363 water utility." Milwaukee Journal Sentinel. Oct. 2, 2008.
- "City-wide referendum on September 9th ballot." Community 364 News, City of Mequon, Wis., August 2008.
- Ibid. 365
- "Mequon utility purchase invites criticism." Global Water Intel-366 ligence 9(9): September 2008.
- "City-wide referendum on September 9th ballot," op. cit. 367
- 368 Ibid.
- 369 Ibid.
- Warner, Mildred and Hebdon, Robert. "Local government restruc-370 turing: Privatization and its alternatives." Journal of Policy Analysis and Management 20(2): 315-336, Spring 2001, p. 323.
- Renner, Don. "Privatization without a contract." Water Engineer-371 *ing & Management* 134(2): 34-37, February 2001.
- "Evaluating Privatization II: An AMSA/AMWA Checklist," op. cit., 372 p. 15.
- 373 Ibid., p. 18.
- Renner, op. cit. 374
- "Evaluating Privatization II: An AMSA/AMWA Checklist," op. cit., 375 p. 16.
- 376 Renner, op. cit..
- Wolff, Gary and Hallstein, Eric. "Beyond privatization: restructur-377 ing water systems to improve performance." Pacific Institute, Oakland, Calif., December 2005, p. 50.
- 378 Ibid., p. 66.
- Ibid., p. 23. 379
- 380 Ibid., p. 48.
- 381 Ibid., p. 66.
- 382 Sampsel, Zack. "City sewer project moves ahead - stinky but still reusable." Ukiah Daily Journal, Feb. 26, 2008.
- 383 Webb, Mary. "Union group pushes S&WB re-engineering." New Orleans City Business, Nov. 25, 2002.
- "Evaluating Privatization II: An AMSA/AMWA Checklist," op. cit., 384 p. 15.
- 385 Beach, Allyne and Kaboolian, Linda. "Working better together: A practical guide for union leaders, elected officials and managers to improve public services." Working for America Institute, John F. Kennedy School of Government at Harvard University and Public sector Labor Management Committee, Washington, D.C., p. 49.
- 386 "2007 comprehensive annual financial report, for the fiscal year ended Sept. 30, 2007." Controller Division and Public Affairs Section, Water and Sewer Department, Miami-Dade County, Fla., March 31, 2008, p. 12. Calderon, Frank. "Miami-Dade Water and Sewer Department wins
- 387 the gold." Water and Sewer Department, Miami-Dade County, Miami, Fla. Aug. 13, 2008.
- 388 "National Infrastructure Bank Act of 2007." S. 1926, 110th Cong. (2007)
- 389 Coleridge, 2008, op. cit.
- Sombati, op. cit. 390
- 391 Coleridge, 2008, op. cit.
- Coleridge, 2009, op. cit. 392
- "SDWISFED PWS inventory." Office of Water, Environmental 393 Protection Agency, October 2007. Available at www.epa.gov/ogwdwooo/databases/pivottables.html.
- Currency conversions based on the EURO-USD exchange rate on 394 Dec. 31, 2007.
- Includes all unregulated businesses 395







Food & Water Watch

Main Office 1616 P St. NW, Suite 300 Washington, DC 20036 tel: (202) 683-2500 fax: (202) 683-2501 info@fwwatch.org www.foodandwaterwatch.org *California Office* 25 Stillman Street, Suite 200 San Francisco, CA 94107 tel: (415) 293-9900 fax: (415) 293-9941 california@fwwatch.org

